



# Measuring Gambling-Related Harms: Methodologies & Data Scoping Study

David McDaid and Anita Patel

Final Report

October 2019



#### About the authors

**David McDaid** is Associate Professorial Research Fellow in the Care Policy and Evaluation Centre (formerly PSSRU) at the London School of Economics and Political Science. He is involved in a wide range of work on the economics of mental health and public health in the UK, Europe and at the global level. He served as a member of the expert advisory group that prepared the framework report on the costs of gambling-harm for the Gambling Commission and has acted as an advisor on mental health and public health issues to a variety of organisations including the WHO and the OECD.

**Anita Patel** is an independent health economist and Honorary Professor of Health Economics at Queen Mary University of London. She is involved in a wide range of work on the economics of public health and mental health. This includes work quantifying the costs of public health issues such as strokes which has provided underpinning economic arguments for their prioritisation in national policy and conducting economic evaluations of a range of (mainly complex) interventions to facilitate evidence-based health care provision.

Corresponding author: David McDaid, Care Policy and Evaluation Centre, Department of Health Policy, London School of Economics and Political Science, London, UK. E-mail: <u>d.mcdaid@lse.ac.uk</u>

Note: This scoping study was commissioned and funded by the Gambling Commission to assist the delivery of the National Strategy to Reduce Gambling Harms, published in April 2019. The study builds on 'Measuring gambling-related harms: A framework for action' by outlining appropriate methodologies and approaches for estimating costs which could be taken in the UK, or have been used in other jurisdictions.

Care Policy and Evaluation Centre (Formerly Personal Social Services Research Unit) London School of Economics and Political Science

Houghton Street London WC2A 2AE UK



## **Table of Contents**

1	Sur	Summary	
2 Background			5
3 Methods			7
	3.1	Review objectives and methods	7
	3.2	Interviews and survey	8
4 Mapping Review			10
	4.1	Review results	10
	4.2	Figure 1: PRISMA Search Flow Chart	11
	4.3	Figure 2: Countries covered in studies on costs of gambling-related	harms13
5	Inte	erview / survey results	14
	5.1	Perspectives on gambling related harms	14
	5.2	Perspectives on the measurement of harms	19
	5.3	Meeting challenges in measurement	22
	5.3.1	The need for longitudinal studies	22
	5.3.2	Other approaches	25
	5.4	The role of quality of life and wellbeing	26
	5.5	Other comments	27
6	Syr	ithesis of findings	30
	6.1	Overview and theoretical background	30
	6.2	Examples of recent estimates of costs of gambling-related harms	33
	6.3	Measuring the impacts on quality of life and wellbeing of gambling	40
	6.4	Other factors	46
	6.5	Learning from other areas: the case of alcohol	49
	6.6	Strengthening the evidence base	54
7	Rec	commendations	61
	7.1 M	ethodological Recommendations	61
	7.2 R	esearch Recommendations	64
	7.3 R	eporting Recommendations	65
8	Ref	erences	67
Appendix 1: Review search strategies 72			
A	ppen	dix 2: References included in mapping review	76
	Gamb	bling-related literature	76
	Drug-	related harms	84
Tobacco-related harms			88
Other harms			90
Economic evaluations in other areas of harm reduction			91
A	Appendix 3: Gambling Interview Guide		
A	Appendix 4: Expert contributors		
Appendix 5: Detailed study characteristics			103

# 1 Summary

This report examines what is known about different approaches to measuring the social costs of gambling-related harms, as well as providing practical and pragmatic recommendations on how to strengthen the evidence base to assess economic impact. It draws on three different sets of information: a rapid mapping/ scoping review of the literature, supplemented by expert interviews and an expert online survey.

The review found 322 records looking at different aspects of ways to measure and cost harms linked to gambling and other addictions. This included 112 records dealing specifically with gambling. The review highlights the growth in studies that adopt a more public health perspective approach to costing harms, including consideration of impacts for all gamblers and their families rather than problem gamblers alone. Quality of life and wellbeing instruments are also now being used to measure the impacts of gambling related harms.

The report ends by setting out a series of recommendations on the scope of costing studies, as well recommending more investment in longitudinal studies that specifically look at issues of causality. Simulation modelling methods that are widely used in public health economics could also be used to look at both the costs of gambling-harms and the cost effectiveness of measures to tackle these harms.

# 2 Background

Gambling includes a variety of activities. This not only includes betting on various activities such as sport events, but also playing games of chance for a prize and participation in lotteries, such as raffles and sweepstakes (1). In the latest survey on annual gambling behaviours in Great Britain in 2018, excluding play on National Lottery tickets only, 32% of survey respondents aged 16+ indicated that they had participated in any form of gambling in the previous four weeks (2). An earlier analysis combined 2016 survey data from the Health Survey for England (HSE), the Scottish Health Survey (SHeS) and the Wales Omnibus (3). In this analysis 0.7% of respondents were identified as being problem gamblers, 1.1% presented as moderate-risk gamblers (those who experience a moderate level of problems leading to some negative consequences) with up to a further 2.4% classified as low- risk (those who experiences) (2, 3).

Although these survey data may suggest that most people participate in gambling without experiencing substantive harms, potentially the full costs to society of gambling-related harm are still substantial, although not all of these costs are easy to measure in monetary terms. The recent paper 'Measuring gambling-related harms: a framework for action' produced for the Gambling Commission (4) considered how gambling-related harms may be better understood, measured and monitored and explored whether it is possible to make an estimate of some of the social costs of gambling-related harms.

Gambling-related harms outlined in this framework not only include personal impacts faced by individuals who have experienced problems due to gambling, but also adverse impacts on their family and friends. At an individual level the many different potential aspects of harm can include declining health, the breakdown of family relationships, social ostracism and the consequences of unmanageable debt. There are also potential resource consequences for both publicly funded and private sector services linked to gambling related harm, for instance increased demands on health, welfare, security and criminal justice services. Gambling may also lead to a net

reduction in economic productivity due to reduced participation in employment by people directly affected by gambling as well as by their family members. They may also reduce participation in voluntary activities or cutback on higher/continuing education. There are also potentially more difficult to quantify impacts such as a decline in trust and cohesiveness in local communities.

The framework also noted that "sustained action to prevent gambling-related harms should include actions taken at the societal level, to change broader environments; the community level, to address local influences; the familial or peer level, to address interpersonal impact, as well as at the level of the individual". A wide range of metrics on gambling related harms that could be used to measure the impacts of sustained actions were also identified, some of which could potentially be quantified monetarily and used to build up a more comprehensive estimate of the costs of gambling-related harms.

This synthesis report builds on the approach set out in this framework. It summarises the strengths and weakness of different approaches to quantifying the social costs of gambling-related harms identified in the framework, as well as providing practical and pragmatic recommendations on how to strengthen the evidence base to assess economic impact.

The report is accompanied by a separate toolkit which provides guidance on techniques to quantify and place value on the many different consequences of gambling-related harms and includes case studies to illustrate different approaches that can be used. This should also be helpful when considering the economic case for evidence-based interventions to reduce gambling related harms.

# 3 Methods

Our aim in this synthesis report is to document approaches that have been or could be used to better measure and value the cost of gambling-related harms identified in *Measuring gambling-related harms: a framework for action* (4). This synthesis report draws on three different sets of information: a rapid mapping/ scoping review of the literature supplemented by expert interviews and an expert online survey.

## 3.1 Review objectives and methods

A rapid scoping review has been undertaken to

- Identify examples of and approaches to measuring the costs of gamblingrelated harms
- ii) Identify examples of and approaches to measuring the costs of comparable addiction-related harms
- iii) Identify examples of and approaches to measuring the costs of publichealth related harms
- iv) Identify examples of economic evaluations or return on investment studies on interventions to prevent or reduce gambling-related harms (or related public health /addiction harms)
- v) Identify other relevant information on gambling and addiction related harms

Search strategies were constructed for a range of databases covering economics, health, psychology, social science, criminal justice: Econlit, Medline, Psychinfo, CINAHL, Soc Index, HMIC, Criminal Justice Abstracts and Google Scholar. Detailed search strategies for each database searched are available in Appendix 1. There were no language restrictions although all search terms were in English only. There were no restrictions on dates other than for Google Scholar, where to keep the search manageable within the timescale, only materials published between 2009 and 2019 were included. Titles and abstracts of papers retrieved from bibliographic databases

were screened. Google Scholar results were also screened on the basis of full texts where available. Additional hand searches of some journals, e.g. the Journal of Gambling Studies, were also conducted.

As well as summarising our findings and mapping out the different approaches that have been used to assess costs, and the frequency with which they have been used, we have triangulated information from literature, with interviews, the online survey and our own experience to set out the strengths and weaknesses of different approaches and to develop a set of recommendations.

#### 3.2 Interviews and survey

Concurrently an interview / online survey guide was developed iteratively with input from the Gambling Commission, for which ethical clearance at the LSE was obtained. Interviewees and survey respondents also received information on the purpose of the study stating how we would handle their responses, e.g. keeping these unattributed, and how recorded/stored, as well as obtaining their informed consent. Public health researchers, economists, experts on addiction and gambling-related harms, as well as health policy experts in the UK and around the world were invited to participate in (predominantly) Skype and telephone based interviews. Academics and experts from Norway, Canada, Denmark, Ireland, Spain, Sweden and Finland, Australia, New Zealand, Hong Kong, Singapore and the USA were interviewed or responded to the survey (see Appendix 4)

The interview consisted of a number of specific questions and prompts for further information as appropriate. The primary purpose of each interview was to capture insights on what are the key issues that should be incorporated when measuring gambling related harms from a societal perspective, rather than discussing the wider economic benefits/costs of gambling for which there is already an extensive literature. Prompts were used to tailor questions depending on the specific respondent e.g. for those from a public health economics background we sometimes explored challenges faced when measuring harms around other public health issues, or had additional questions looking at implications of measurement from a policy perspective.

An online pared down version of the survey was developed using Qualtrics – an online survey tool used by the LSE which is compliant with GDPR and Data Protection Requirements. This survey was distributed to public health, mental health and economics UK academic list members. Both interviews and the survey also provided opportunities to explore costing methodologies used in other areas of public health, including injury prevention and all addiction-related harm reduction measures.

# 4 Mapping Review

## 4.1 Review results

Figure 1 provides a PRISMA<sup>1</sup> flow chart indicating the results of the review. Over 10,000 records were imported for screening from the different databases, leaving 9,377 records after duplicate records were removed. 341 records met initial inclusion criteria based on title/abstract screening. 49 texts were excluded and 34 added from citations in included papers. This left 326 records looking at different aspects of ways to measure and cost harms. This included 64 economic evaluations and 115 records deal specifically with gambling. The remainder deal with different behaviours that can cause harm: alcohol 97, substance abuse 41, tobacco 20 and 14 on other issues, including compulsivity and general mental health issues. Appendix 2 provides information on studies that have been identified.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Preferred Reporting Items for Systematic Reviews and Meta-Analyses

## 4.2 Figure 1: PRISMA Search Flow Chart



There is an extensive literature, heavily linked to casino development, which has focused largely on the impacts of gambling in terms of overall economic growth, the creation of jobs, additional tax revenues and other consumer benefits such as reduced costs of some leisure activities due to competition and other supports related to gambling (5). Whilst these are important aspects of the economics of gambling, they are beyond the scope of this review. The review's terms of reference specifically focused attention on capturing data to ensure a better understanding of methods for and estimates of the economic impacts of gambling-related harms

The review indicates that literature on measuring and valuing the costs of gambling related harms continues to grow, although almost no studies were found before the mid-1990s. Some of these early studies did focus on some of the social costs associated with problem gambling (6), including a very early cost benefit analysis of a treatment programme for gamblers (7). Often, they did not include impacts on health services, perhaps because many studies were in the US where health care financing was dominated by employer-provided and other private health insurance. Historically much of this literature was related to the various consequences, including social consequences, of casino development in Canada and the United States. Two thirds of studies have been published in the last 10 years and over time the literature has broadened to cover a wider number of countries and different types of gambling experience, including online gambling and the related area of gaming that allows the purchase of in-game items. Figure 2 indicates countries of primary authors of papers, with substantive work seen not only in North America but also in Australia. The red line on cumulative total share of studies indicates that almost 40% of all studies were led by authors from the United States, followed by Australia, Canada and the UK.

4.3 Figure 2: Countries covered in studies on costs of gambling-related harms



# 5 Interview / survey results

Here we briefly summarise some of the main perspectives and key themes coming out of 12 interviews (lasting between 30 minutes and 1 hour duration), as well as 59 other survey responses by experts in gambling, public health and mental health. These themes are also reinforced in the synthesis of findings in Section 5.

Most interviewees were from an academic background, but a minority were also involved in implementing public health policy at either national or local level in England or other countries. Overall 76% of interviewees and /or survey respondents were from the UK. The remaining respondents came from the following countries: Australia, Canada, Chile, Denmark, Finland, France, Germany, Hong Kong, India, Ireland, New Zealand, Norway, Serbia, South Korea, Sweden and the United States. We asked participants to indicate their area(s) of research and/or professional background. 52% indicated a background in health economics and 10% general economics. 10% had a background in gambling research and 5% in general addiction, compared with 33% who indicated a background in public health and/or health promotion.

#### 5.1 Perspectives on gambling related harms

We asked interviewees and survey respondents for their views on the relative contribution of eight broad categories of harms contained in the Framework for Action on Gambling Related Harms (4) to the overall costs of gambling related harms. 61% of survey respondents and interviewees indicated that harms related to money and debts were likely to account for the single most important share of harms to capture when measuring costs, with 20% suggesting this would be for mental health impacts and 19% on the impacts on partners, families and relationships. Physical health was ranked as potentially representing the lowest share of overall costs by 46% of respondents, followed by community impacts 24% and crime 12%. Assigning the categories a ranking score between 8 (for the highest) and 1 (for the lowest), as shown in Figure 3, produces a mean priority score of 6.00 for measuring impacts on money and debt, followed by partners, families and relationships with a score of 5.06 and

mental health with a score of 4.89. Some interviewees felt that there was an overlap between the concepts of psychological distress and poor mental health.

#### Figure 3



Mean ranking of contributors to costs of gambling-related harms (higher values represent perceived greater share of costs)

Money and debt have great implications for gamblers and may in turn trigger many of the other harms over time, and this was a theme of many interviews. As one interviewee put it:

"the precursor to everything is the over-involvement in gambling – they are spending too much time or money gambling...there is clearly some bad decision making around money management".

Another interviewee who had previous experience working with Citizen's Advice spoke of seeing numerous people with financial debt problems due to gambling. The interviewee emphasised that it was the consequences of being in debt rather than the monetary value of the debt itself that was of most importance, stating that the marginal utility of income should be assessed when looking at gambling debts. A comparatively small financial loss for individuals may have a much greater disutility to them if their incomes are very low; equally, the organisations (e.g. the gambling industry) to which funds may be transferred gain a much lower level of marginal utility from these transfers.

Interviewees also emphasised the importance of measuring the impacts on families. For instance, one interviewee felt that these impacts on families were just as important as money and debt problems but were often overlooked when measuring gambling-related harms. These impacts could be wide ranging and included factors such as anxiety and fear: partners could be very worried about *the potential,I as well as actual,* consequences of gambling.

The impacts on the mental health and wellbeing of children were of particular importance to some respondents, and felt to be overlooked. Indeed, in the Framework for Action, it was also recognised that some aspects of the framework would need adaptation. Subsequently a specific framework for action for children and young people has now been published (8). Comments from interviewees and survey respondents are in line with the themes seen in that new framework . Respondents noted that there can be many problems in families, not only due to a lack of money, but also because the psychological distress from problems between partners further impacts on their children. Interviewees also suggested there was much to be learnt

from existing research on the impacts on families not just from gambling, but also from the wider study of how children are affected when one or more of their parents experiences mental health problems. Some felt that there were potentially strong adverse impacts on the mental health and the mental wellbeing of children, as well as on their performance in school.

In discussion around work, respondents also noted the importance (where feasible) of collecting information on absenteeism from work, as well as lost employment, although acknowledging that official sick leave records were not likely to list gambling as the reason for absence. Perhaps more controversially, one respondent felt that in the same way that presenteeism costs (poor performance while at work) tend to outweigh absenteeism costs for some mental health issues, there may be costs to workplaces resulting from lost productivity while at work. This will occur if individuals spend some of their working time on gambling activities rather than the work that they are supposed to be doing.

The Gambling Commission's regular tracker of gambling participation includes a survey of online gambling behaviour. In 2018 12% of online gamblers had gambled at work over the previous four weeks (2), while this is useful it would be helpful to know whether this was during work breaks rather than during working time. In this survey 96% of online gamblers also indicated that they had gambled at home over the previous four weeks. Given the increasing trend in home (and other mobile) working it might also be useful to know more about whether gambling is having an impact on home-working time, as well as on other household productive activities such as family care responsibilities. All of these presenteeism costs will be compounded by any presenteeism due to poor mental or physical health arising as a consequence of gambling.

There was some difficulty in thinking about the importance of impacts on the community given that the term 'community' can cover many different issues. Some respondents felt that perceptions of safety were most important, especially where there were many different gambling establishments grouped together. Town centres might also look unattractive if they have too many betting shops; local politicians and council officials might also worry about how this might chime with any local authority

initiatives to promote more 'healthy high-streets'. One interviewee also felt strongly that the impacts of gambling on widening inequalities in society needed to be explicitly measured, given the assumption that gambling most affects those who can least afford to gamble.

Criminal activity was only ranked 6<sup>th</sup> overall, even though one interviewee commented that around 50% of pathological gamblers commit crimes to finance their gambling activities. This might have been because there was a perception that crime is only associated with rare, albeit catastrophic gambling habits. Physical health was generally not a high priority but this was clearly influenced by the challenges in attributing physical health impacts to gambling. In contrast, one of our interviewees who does have access to large scale health insurance claims data, including a diagnosis of pathological gambling, rated physical health as the second-most important area to cover after money issues. This was because of the greater degree of confidence in the links between stress induced physical health problems and gambling and ability to link this to health service utilisation. As one interviewee noted:

"From what problem gamblers tell me, when they start stressing about money then they start having stress related problems such as lack of sleep, they start drinking too much, they start becoming very anxious because they do not know how they will pay their bills....I've had so many problem gamblers tell me that they have ulcers or thrombosis, or it really affected their hearts ...it really exacerbates the stress they have around managing money"

Overall the framework was felt to capture important aspects of harm well. Looking at factors that were important but not as visible in the framework as they might be, the main comments again focused on the impacts on children. Identification of the need for local authority social care services to intervene, for instance related to safeguarding issues for families was felt to be important. One interviewee felt that the reason that impacts on children had been overlooked in costing studies was because they mainly fell on different sectors than that for adults: child and adolescent welfare services and the education sector. Such costs, the interviewee argued, tended to be dismissed in analyses of the costs of gambling even though gambling-harms lead to strong distrust in children of their parents, as well as

hardship and poverty, including, in extreme circumstances the loss of the family home.

Other missing harms that were mentioned included looking at co-morbid dependencies including alcohol and online pornography, violence to others, as well as the impacts of the stigma, discrimination and alienation associated with gambling. Suicidal ideation might also independently (of suicide) be mentioned as a harm associated with gambling.

## 5.2 Perspectives on the measurement of harms

Our survey also asked respondents to rank in terms of ease of measurement nine promising metrics on harms set out in the Framework for Action on Gambling Related Harms (4). For the easiest to measure metrics: 29% of survey respondents and interviewees felt that job loss / benefit claim data was easiest to measure, 27% believed it to be bankruptcy information and 23% felt it was the increased use of statistics on the use of debt advice / management services. For the most difficult to measure metrics: mental health issues were felt by 21% of respondents to be most difficult to measure; interviewees noted that while mental health data were readily available, attributing a share of this to gambling was difficult. Other aspects of harm that were felt to be most difficult to measure were use of relationship services (20%) and requests for public support to address homelessness (19%).

Figure 4 provides mean ratings of ease of measurement of these nine metrics, with 9 being the highest possible ranking and 1 the lowest. Mean rating scores were relatively low, in part reflecting less confidence in ease of measurement of many metrics. Only four of the nine measure had a mean rating score around 4 or more: Bankruptcy 5.67, job losses/benefit claims 5.59, increased use of debt advice / management services 4.86 and suicide / suicide attempts 3.98.

#### The challenge of establishing causality

Respondents suggested that it was important to do more to measure health and other service utilisation by gamblers. However, interviewees in general recognised that the

challenge was not so much in obtaining data related to these metrics, but rather the extent to which some of these metrics could be a consequence of gambling related behaviours. For instance, interviewees acknowledged that obtaining suicide rate data over time at a fairly small area level may be relatively easy to obtain and also that suicide may be a very important consequence of gambling-related debt. Yet, they noted it can be difficult to attribute suicides (and self-harm) to gambling. In the UK and other countries to do this involves looking at coroner and police reports, but these may not be sufficient to identify the impacts of gambling, even making use of detailed automated textual analyses. In many instances coroner and police records will not go back far enough into the history of the deceased to identify any link. If coroners are not aware of any association between gambling and suicide they may not ask the right questions to explore whether this is a factor that should be recorded. It may also be the case that where debt, tenancy evictions and home repossessions are a result of unmanageable debts, this might be partly due to gambling related debts. It would also be helpful to flag up any association between gambling and these types of impacts of debt in coronial reporting.

GambleAware supported a recent expert workshop held in London to explore ways in which to strengthen what is known about gambling and suicidal behaviours (9). Recommendations included development of longitudinal datasets on gambling behaviours that also include information on suicidal ideation and behaviours, more focus in psychological autopsy studies on gambling, as well as greater collaboration with banks and similar organisations in a number of different ways. These include analysis of customer repeat-expenditure patterns, using unique merchant IDs, and retrospective analysis of bad/written off debts of deceased customers.

#### Figure 4

Mean ranking of ease of measurement of potential indicators of harm (higher values indicate more ease in measurement)



## 5.3 Meeting challenges in measurement

The general observation was that the problem is not measurement of metrics *per se* but rather to attribute some share of these metrics to gambling. Respondents felt that many existing routine datasets are of limited value, because they do not include gambling flags, and even if they do many datasets are cross sectional so causality cannot easily be established.

In some Scandinavian countries, e.g. Finland, all of the metrics listed in the framework can be found, but again it was felt that there was insufficient information to know if these were a consequence of gambling. For instance, in registry data on suicide in Finland gambling was very unlikely to be listed as a causal factor for suicide. This could only be determined through examination of detailed case files. Moreover, underlying causes for impacts such as depression would not be available in registry data. One interviewee also felt that in the early stages of problem gambling individuals are not necessarily very self-aware of their situation and that it may not be picked up in screens and surveys.

#### 5.3.1 The need for longitudinal studies

There was a general view that longitudinal studies are needed; a view that is also consistent with the Gambling Commission's ongoing research programme which includes work to explore the most effective way of collecting longitudinal data on individuals' gambling behaviours and gambling-related harms (10). This should include specific studies related to gambling and general population studies that include gambling metrics. Interview respondents felt that the impacts of gambling can build up over many years so that problematic gambling can start in adolescence and the consequences of debt may last even for a lifetime. Several individuals wanted data to be collected on 'gambling careers' and long term effects of income, employment and relationship shocks. This would allow questions to be answered such as: identifying factors in the initial pathway to gambling that might indicate higher longer term risk of gambling problems or determining how quickly people

bounce back from gambling shocks, e.g. whether this takes a year, ten years or even a lifetime.

There was a recognition that establishing new longitudinal studies may be expensive and difficult, although examples, as in Sweden, New Zealand, Australia and the US were noted (11-14). Adding questions to existing longitudinal population studies would be more feasible. Respondents also suggested studies might need to run for ten years or more to maximise usefulness. This would be in line with long-term cohort studies on alcohol and drug harms:

"Studies need to have a duration of at least 12 months as the shortest time frame, but there should also be much longer time frames, because the development into a gambling addiction may take place over several years. The financial problems and the psychological problems develop over several years. New longitudinal studies are also needed to estimate changes in costs over time, as both economic and psychological problems can accumulate over time. Difficult to say re timeframe but maybe 10 years."

Another respondent similarly said:

""I would say you have to look for at least five years, perhaps ten years, to identify all the consequences, to look at all the costs, to look at all the services that have to be offered...people may have to move to new locations, find a new job, all of that"

In designing such longitudinal studies another challenge is "*that everyone is ten years* older at the end of the study – so there is not a good understanding of what is happening for younger people". This interviewee suggested that the participants in such longitudinal studies would need to be refreshed every few years to deal with this issue. This would not just be through replacements for natural attrition but also by actively replacing some participants after a few years in the cohort.

Respondents also felt that it would be good to have access to data in longitudinal studies from services that individuals with gambling-related harms are likely to come into contact with, such as debt advice agencies or relationship counsellors. For instance, a respondent in the UK indicated that the GamCare charity collects

information on the use of its services, while in Germany some data on gambling histories are collected by debt advice services. However, to do this in a meaningful way, there is a need to try and standardise data related to gambling behaviours that are collected by these agencies, so that this can potentially be of use in future analyses. (The GamCare website notes that its data 'are not collected, nor do they have integrity as a dataset, for academic purposes)' (15). One respondent also commented that "there are international codes for gambling in the ICD10 hospital episodes statistics database although in my experience they are rarely used" but others pointed to the potential to make use of health insurance datasets to analyse costs of problematic gamblers. For instance, data on the help-seeking behaviour and use of services to treat people with gambling are collected in one German region - Bavaria.

Longitudinal datasets could also cover family units rather than just individuals. This would make it easier to look at the impacts on the children (and other family members) due to a parent gambling. It may be possible to identify impacts on their education, employment and other life trajectories. In Norway, for example, it is possible to link datasets on income and tax receipts to individual educational attainment related datasets; these datasets may also indicate if there are welfare concerns in a family due to parental gambling. Longitudinal studies may also be able to look at issues on the "normalisation" of gambling and how the proliferation of gambling websites, as well as online gaming, may contribute to this. Very long-term studies might also look at intergenerational impacts. If parents gamble then perhaps there may also be an increased risk of intergenerational transmission of gambling harms.

It may also be possible to make use of existing longitudinal cohort studies that indirectly have information of interest. One respondent commented that given that

"previous British Household Panel Surveys [and current English Longitudinal Surveys of Ageing – ELSA] included questions on winning from the pools, lottery and some other form of gambling, perhaps some assumption could be made about frequency of participation needed to obtain a win and then link with later mental health outcomes, for instance to match up ELSA data on gambling wins with later MH outcomes, even though this was for only for older population"

## 5.3.2 Other approaches

Although the Gambling Commission is exploring how best to undertake future longitudinal studies, more can still be done with cross-sectional datasets, including asking questions to determine whether adverse life experiences such as poor mental health or financial debt are a precursor to or consequence of gambling. One respondent stated:

"To address the issues of attribution and causality we need to have more epidemiological studies with gamblers asking, for example, how often they have problems at home or ask about whether any divorce has been related to their gambling. Survey information on gamblers is needed, with more information on the socio-economic characteristics of gamblers".

For instance, the Problem and Pathological Gambling Measure (PPGM) (16) was highlighted as an instrument that was designed specifically to allow direct attribution, e.g. between bankruptcy and gambling, and is being used in studies in Canada, Finland and US.

Suggestions on cross-sectional datasets that may be useful to look at in the UK included the Adult Psychiatric Morbidity Survey, Tracker and other survey data collected by the Gambling Commission, other data from the Health Survey for England and Scottish Health Survey, as well as the Scottish Crime and Justice Survey. In Great Britain, respondents also noted that an adapted version of the DSM-IV screening tool used for cross-sectional gambling prevalence surveys contains one question on whether individuals engage in criminal activities and another on whether gambling has had an impact on relationships, job or educational opportunities. More might be made of the responses to these individual questions, alongside individual gambling risk scores, to estimate attribution more accurately in economic analyses.

Several respondents mentioned statistical techniques that might be used to approximate causality. These might include scope to use instrumental variables regressions to identify the true correlation between gambling and mental health when mental health is also influenced by other variables, e.g. unemployment. It

would also mean looking for factors that are correlated with gambling but not (in this case) with mental health outcomes.

Respondents also noted the need to look for opportunities for natural experiments and interrupted time series studies. Changes in the regulations around gambling, for instance related to fixed odds betting terminals, might present such an opportunity. Such studies would have to account for new, substitutional products that may be introduced by the industry to compensate for enforced changes in gambling behaviours.

## 5.4 The role of quality of life and wellbeing

90% of respondents agreed with the statement that "More focus should be placed on better measurement of impacts on quality of life associated with problematic gambling." Interviewees also spoke of the potential importance of measuring the quality of life not just of gamblers but also of their families, and noted that the value of quality of life could be monetised but cautioned that any estimate of costs would have to be careful to avoid double counting, e.g. quality of life may be reduced because of the magnitude of debt. They also recommended that wider measures of wellbeing might also be collected alongside quality of life data.

One respondent was sceptical as to whether the domains of the EuroQOL - EQ-5D, the most commonly used quality of life instrument in the UK, would allow the impacts of gambling to be picked up (as only one of these domains related to mental health and the other four are concerned with basic aspects of physical health).

"Thinking about what the domains of the EQ-5D are, I just can't imagine it is going to be picking it [impacts of gambling on quality of life]up"

In the UK it was also noted that some exploratory work on wellbeing had already been conducted. In the 2010 British Gambling Prevalence Survey respondents had been asked to rate their level of happiness on a scale from 1 to 10 and it had been possible to monetise differences in levels of wellbeing between problematic gamblers and others (17). The Warwick Edinburgh Mental-Wellbeing Scale is included as standard

in the Health Survey for England and Scottish Health Survey. Wellbeing responses have been analysed alongside gambling behaviours (3). This type of analysis might be extended to take account of the adverse impacts (from the gambler's perspective) on relationships with family members. It would also be helpful to directly measure impacts on the wellbeing of families relative to levels of gambling within family units.

The advantage of both quality of life and wellbeing approaches is that they may lead to large estimate of costs which may resonate with policy makers. However, it may not be possible to breakdown these costs, meaning that it may be more difficult to use this information to calculate potential costs attributable, and therefore potentially avoidable to different sectors, through tackling gambling. In presenting results on costs related to gambling it would be helpful to compare impacts on wellbeing and/or quality of life with other public health issues that have an impact on wellbeing, e.g. alcohol and drug-related harms. Not all of the quality of life or wellbeing change will be due to gambling, they will be correlated with other factors as well. Interviewees agreed that appropriate quality of life or wellbeing instruments could be embedded into longitudinal cohort surveys, potentially allowing the issue of attribution to be addressed.

#### 5.5 Other comments

#### Survey data collection challenges

Other themes that emerged from interviews and survey responses concerned the target population of interest and the importance of evaluation. Although beyond the scope of this report, the ways in which survey data are collected were noted to have a bearing on the ability to make estimates of the costs of harms. One interviewee felt that all data were difficult to measure because the absolute number of serious problem gamblers in Great Britain is very small, noting that

"It's difficult because you have to find the people – it is more akin to alcohol dependency (which also has very small numbers) rather than problem drinking. These individuals are hard to target in surveys basically. While attributable fractions exist for

alcohol because they have been worked out by others, this would need to be done for gambling."

Equally in looking at gambling prevalence in the US, another interviewee said that it was not sufficient to rely on a large scale (10,000) general population survey, as even with a relatively high rate of problem gambling there were not enough people in that survey who would score as problematic or pathological gamblers to have statistically confidence in any attributions. Data from an online opt-in panel survey of the general population were also used, as in a US context, the advantage of online panel data is that there is likely to be a higher rate of mental health issues among online panel members, including a higher rate of problem gamblers than in a standard population survey.

From a public health economics perspective respondents also agreed that surveys should look beyond impacts on the estimated 0.5% to 0.7% of the GB population who may be problem gamblers. They felt there is a need to look at impacts on individuals who may currently be experiencing low or moderate levels of harm, and arguably even broader to look at gambling harms across the entire population.

As one respondent put it: "there is a distinction between rarer and more catastrophic harms such as loss of house versus more common but less severe harms. From a classic 'Geoffrey Rose' perspective on public health – the total social costs of gambling may be mainly in the general population rather than in more extreme gamblers. These are people who gamble small amounts often may experience most of the social costs"

Another added that "The bulk of the harm is not attributable to those with the most severe clinical condition"

#### Being overly concerned about causality

Another issue that came up was whether it was worth trying to improve what we know about causality and attribution. In contrast to most respondents, one clinical expert who was interviewed actually felt that in respect of the association between gambling and mental health problems, the issue of causality may be less of a problem that commentators suggest:

"We know from other addictions e.g. alcohol or drugs, the dependency usually precedes the mental disorder – you become dependent and then you get the depression – that's the typical pathway. So it is more likely that the addiction comes first. It would be feasible to look at experience from other impulse control disorders and apply them to gambling. Neuro-biologically it is the same thing mechanism as these other disorders, it has been measured that gambling increases the wellbeing hormones, the dopamine, in the brain."

#### Measuring impacts across sectors

Respondents also emphasised the importance from a public health perspective of looking at impacts across sectors, including impacts on family members. Different actors in different sectors potentially can play a role in responding to gambling-related harms and much can be learnt from experience with alcohol-harm. It was argued that estimates of the social costs of harmful alcohol use recognise and provide information on costs to different sectors and go on to look at the cost effectiveness of actions to reduce alcohol-harms from different sector perspectives.

#### Need for economic evaluations of actions to tackle gambling-harms

Several respondents emphasised the greater importance of evaluating the cost effectiveness of interventions to address gambling, e.g.:

"It is more interesting to know what is effective and cost effective in tackling gambling than in understanding the causality; also more important to understand whether if we restrict one type of gambling then is there a move to a different type of gambling."

Economic evaluations can look at many different actions including work to restrict access, as well as anti-normalisation of gambling measures, and rules on advertising. It may also be important to focus on alternative rewards for people to reduce gambling and other addictions – improving the environment around gambling may not work if the wider environment continues to deteriorate. There can also be use of economic techniques, combined with behavioural psychology that may be used to influence choices around whether or not to gamble.

## 6 Synthesis of findings

#### 6.1 Overview and theoretical background

The focus on quantifying the costs of gambling-related harms is relatively recent, with relatively little literature produced until the 1990s. A constant theme that is seen throughout previous discussions of this literature is the lack of consensus on approaches to follow; the limited focus on the costs of gambling-related harms from a public health economics perspective at first glance may be surprising, given the apparent similarities with alcohol-related harms, an issue that has been extensively covered in the health economics literature. The limited focus on impacts other than health, as well as on wider macro-economic impacts, both positive and negative of gambling, may explain why the focus on a public health economics approach to gambling-related harms was initially relatively muted. Moreover, unlike the situation for many other addictive behaviours, such as for harmful alcohol use, few of the policy levers for protection against gambling-related harms have been the responsibility of the health sector. It is also perhaps the reason why the economic debate was initially led by economists mainly working outside of the health domain, with relatively little emphasis placed on health-related outcomes.

In essence, much of the past debate on the economic impacts of gambling has focused on comparing the overall economic benefits of gambling against some of its adverse consequences. Without delving into detailed economic theory in this report, it is important to recognise that there are different perspectives on economics. Many economists working outside of social welfare and health may adopt what is known as a 'welfarist' approach to economics. This essentially means that societal welfare is made up collectively of individuals making their own choices that in theory best meet their own personal preferences (maximising their utilities) about what they do in life. In the context of gambling, or indeed other potentially addictive activities such as alcohol consumption, this would also imply that the vast majority of individuals who engage in gambling are generally deemed to be acting rationally, fully comprehending what they

are doing and will desist from gambling at the point where harms outweigh the benefits that they enjoy.

This would mean that the market for gambling might operate as any other private market, with many of the costs of gambling such as debt seen simply as a transfer of revenues between different individuals. In the same way gambling related crimes would be an (admittedly undesirable) transfer of assets between different individuals in society and thus do not need to be considered in analysis of gambling harms. They may also argue that the loss of health is again a private matter rather than something that policy makers should be interested in, unless the public purse picks up costs associated with treatments for this loss of health.

Much of total consumer expenditure on gambling from this perspective is assumed to be an expression of economic benefit (known as consumer surplus). These economic benefits are also argued by welfarists to be relatively easy to measure (18); in contrast the costs of gambling-related harms are portrayed as being nebulous and difficult to measure and only affecting a minority of gamblers rather than the vast majority of gamblers who benefit from participation in gambling, just as they would in other leisure activities (19).

This welfarist approach is however just one perspective on economics. Many individuals working in health, education and other areas of public policy will not fully share or endorse this perspective. This is certainly the case in public health where individuals are often assumed not to be fully informed to make genuinely optimal decisions on protecting and promoting their health, or engaging in healthy lifestyles. This, for instance, can be because of a lack of insights, poor understanding of future risks to health, unequal access to information, as well as physical or mental health problems.

One alternative theoretical perspective that is used can loosely be considered as extra-welfarism (20). It goes beyond measurement of individual utilities, for instance to consider other factors such as inequalities in the distribution of outcomes and impacts on all affected and not just the individual. The perspective adopted by extra-welfarists does not have to be the traditional societal perspective which excludes

private costs and redistributions of funds and resources. Instead the perspective might be that of decision makers of interest, which in the case of gambling might be different government departments that are ultimately responsible for regulating gambling, as well as dealing with any adverse consequences of gambling. It could also mean looking at the costs of gambling from the perspective of individuals and their families. Outcomes and indeed costs can also be weighted to reflect different ethical considerations and value judgements in society; factors such as equity in need for services and supports, as well as equity in outcomes can be considered. Metrics other than monetary impacts, such as quality of life and wellbeing, intrinsically are of value and could be prioritised in decision making.

Of the estimates of the costs of gambling related harms we have identified, more appear to be adopting something akin to an extra-welfarist perspective. They provide more detailed breakdowns of costs associated with gambling-harm across different sectors and consider impacts beyond the individual. They increasingly include estimates of costs that have traditionally been difficult to quantify and measure, e.g. costs of divorce and family breakdown associated with gambling.

Methods used to more robustly estimate the impact of gambling related harms are drawing on approaches to measuring impact that have been used in disciplines such as environmental, health and criminal justice related economics, where decisions of individuals have not been assumed to always be fully rational. These areas have long been subject to analysis of both the benefits and harms associated with tackling poor health, preventing crime or protecting the environment.

As will be indicated later in this section, much can be learnt from what has been written on the economic costs of different addictive disorders and public health problems, including legal and illegal substance abuse, alcohol-related harms and smoking. For instance, guidance on how to estimate the social costs of these issues was published by the World Health Organization almost twenty years ago (21). This recommended the inclusion of four types of cost: health care costs associated with treatment of addictive behaviours, productivity costs linked to premature mortality and reduced participation in work or non-work activities (e.g. household tasks or volunteering), law enforcement and criminal justice related costs, as well as costs related to research,

education, prevention, loss of property and personal injury, and social welfare system costs. Many of these costs would not be included by welfare economists. Some estimates of cost go further still and estimate additional costs, such as costs to family members, and factors that are not easily to value such as pain, discrimination and social exclusion. Issues of attribution of costs to addictive behaviours have also been considered.

The behavioural economics literature also is supportive, highlighting many different factors, such as the way in which information is presented and framed that mean that individuals often make decisions that are not rational from an economic perspective (22). There is also a large literature beyond the scope of this report demonstrating the difficulties many gamblers have in understanding the average expected financial return on their gambles and how this may differ across different types of gamble. There are also specific types of activity that can be looked at when considering how best to measure the social costs of gambling harm, including an enormous and long standing literature on the costs of alcohol and substance abuse related-harm (23). In the subsequent parts of section 6 we highlight some of the developments identified from the literature, interviews and survey, look at the role of quality of life and wellbeing, and identify approaches that have been used for other addictive behaviours.

# 6.2 Examples of recent estimates of costs of gambling-related harms

Our synthesis has identified examples of different aspects of the costs of gamblingharms from different countries. Here we describe the approaches used in some of these studies. A companion piece to this report provides detailed information methods and concepts on costing, again linking to these and other examples. In section 6.2 where necessary we do briefly describe some concepts and approaches alongside the illustrative examples of how the literature is developing. In describing studies we also highlight the year the study was conducted or year of publication where not clear. All costs have been standardised in purchasing power parity adjusted to 2018 British Pounds using the CCEMG-EPPI Centre Cost Convertor (last updated April 2019)<sup>2</sup>. We also report costs in their original currency and price year.

Table 1 indicates which of the broad categories of gambling-related harm in 'Measuring gambling-related harms: a framework for action' (4) have been included in selected estimates of costs. Nearly all of these studies estimate the costs of impacts on mental health while none appear to capture wider impacts of harms on the community. Table 2 in the Annex provides more detailed information on these studies, indicating that nearly all adopt what is known as a prevalence-based costing approach, which seeks to quantify costs for all individuals identified with a health problem, in this case problematic gambling in a defined time period (usually a year or less). The main alternative to this approach, known as incidence-based costing, follows individuals newly identified with a health problem typically over a longer time-period, even a lifetime, to estimate their costs. While this is the preferred approach leading to more accurate estimates of costs, it requires access to individual level longitudinal data on the impacts of gambling and so has not featured in the analyses we have identified.

#### Australia: Productivity Commission approach

A number of studies have been undertaken in Australia, with work from the Commonwealth Government's Productivity Commission being well cited. They represent a good starting point when thinking about the costs of gambling-related harms as they have also influenced studies elsewhere, including examples we will describe from the Czech Republic and the UK. The Commission has twice estimated the impact and costs of gambling-related harms for problem gamblers (24, 25). For their first estimate of costs in 1999 they commissioned a national survey of more than 10,000 Australians to identify gambling behaviours and impacts of harms; in addition two other surveys were also conducted, one for 400 problem gamblers making use of counselling services, and another survey of counselling service providers. This first costing analysis covered a relatively broad range of impacts, treating some financial and criminal justice impacts as having societal rather than simply personal impacts. These included bankruptcy and lost employment. It also placed a monetary value for

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> <u>https://eppi.ioe.ac.uk/costconversion/</u>

(severe problem only) gamblers and their families/friends on the emotional distress caused by gambling, including impacts on family relationships, as well as depression and suicidal behaviour. The monetary value placed on these costs was based on published compensation payment schedules for emotional harm used in Australia. The Productivity Commission did not however include any actual costs related to physical or mental health, nor the actual costs of suicidal events. Nor did it pick up on wider impacts to local communities related to gambling.

Overall the Commission estimated that the social costs of gambling-related harms were between £1.53 and £4.76 billion (\$A1.8 billion and \$A 5.6 billion 1997 prices) per annum and using similar methodology these costs were £2.7 and £4.83 billion (\$A4.7 billion and \$A8.4 billion 2008 prices) per annum in the second analysis in 2010. Between 42% and 52% of these costs were attributed to emotional distress experienced by parents and families. Other studies in Australia in 2008 and 2009 have also made use of the same methodology at individual state level (26, 27).

There are further examples of studies that have built on the Productivity Commission approach to estimate the wider social costs of gambling. In 2012 a modified version of the Productivity Commission approach was used to estimate costs in the state of Victoria (28). Overall costs in Victoria were estimated to be between £0.82 billion and £1.52 billion (\$A1.5 and \$2.8 billion 2010 prices). The Victorian analysis assumed that two-thirds of these costs were due to excess expenditure on gambling; this differed from the Productivity Commission analysis which treated excess spending by gamblers as a benefit of gambling, i.e. an expression of the value placed by gamblers on the gambling experience (consumer surplus).

Another more comprehensive analysis of the social costs of gambling in Victoria in 2017 included a wide range impacts on productivity (including absenteeism as well as job loss), family relationships (including violence against family members), crime (including crimes to business), mental health care, emotional distress (including impacts on family members related to relationship problems, suicidal ideation and suicidal events) and financial debt (29). This study estimated total costs per annum to be almost £3.59 billion (\$A7 billion 2014 prices). Most of these costs could be broken down and apportioned between low risk gamblers (Problem Gambling Severity Index

PGSI 1-2) £1.23 billion (\$A2.4 billion 2014 prices), moderate risk gamblers (PGSI 3-7) £0.98 billion (\$A1.9 billion 2014 prices) and problem gamblers (PGSI 8+) £1.23 billion (\$A2.4 billion 2014 prices). This analysis used a technique known as 'regression dominance' to attribute different shares of disability weights associated with problem gambling to different potential consequences of gambling, such as emotional and psychological distress.

#### Czech Republic: Adapting the Australian approach

The Australian Productivity Commission approach has also been used as the basis for the estimation of the costs of gambling in other countries, including in the Czech Republic (30) and the UK (31). Looking at the Czech example, this made use of a modified version of the Australian Productivity Commission approach to estimate costs in 2012 (30). This study, as in Australia, assumes that 20% of potential costs linked with gambling are in fact the cause rather than a consequence of gambling and only costs for problem and pathological gamblers were included in the analysis. This study, as in Australia, was able to make use of national survey data to identify rates of pathological gambling in the country; it had to rely on other detailed interview data with gamblers to identify a range of financial and criminal justice contacts; and medical professionals were asked for their expert assumptions on levels of depression and suicidal behaviour. Unlike in Australia, the Czech study does include an estimate of costs incurred by the health system related to poor mental health; unit costs per case of depression for the Czech Republic were taken from the published Costs of Brain Disorders in Europe study (32). These costs just relate to the mental health costs of depression rather than any wider physical or mental health problems that may be associated with gambling.

No data are reported on costs of gambling-related harms at an individual level but aggregate costs using a prevalence-based approach to costing over 12 months were estimated to be between £539 million and £616 million (€542 million and €620 million 2012 prices). 62% of costs were for personal and family costs that were difficult to value, so the study authors directly made use of the Australian unit costs for these problems. The costs of suicide, which account for a further 12% of costs, were derived
from an Irish study (33), which in turn made use of UK estimates of the willingness to pay to avoid immediate unexpected death from road traffic accidents. Costs associated with issues that are often flagged as key when looking at the impacts of gambling, debt and crime, accounted for just 0.80% and 13% respectively.

#### United Kingdom (Great Britain): Adapting the Australian approach

In 2016 an analysis of harm costs in Great Britain only, so excluding Northern Ireland, also took the approach of the Australian Productivity Commission as its starting point (31). It took a narrower more conservative approach to cost estimation only including impacts related to health, welfare and employment, housing and criminal justice, and assuming that relationship and financial debt related costs would arise from these four other areas of cost. For health care costs, the analysis relied on work using data published almost a decade earlier illustrating reporting use of primary care, mental health and other inpatient services by problem gamblers in the 2007 cross-sectional Adult Psychiatric Morbidity Survey (34) and then comparing this with general population use of these services. Criminal justice costs were limited to estimates of the number of individuals in prison due to problem gambling, valued at costs for the average duration of a prison term (3.8 months). Housing costs were restricted to costs associated with statutory homelessness applications for housing, which only covers costs for around the four-week time period needed for processing. Welfare and unemployment related costs were restricted to individuals who were out of work, rather than any other measure. In all cases published unit costs in a UK context were applied to excess utilisation / contacts with different services. Reflecting the authors' acknowledgement of great uncertainty around these costs their illustrative analysis suggested an association between problem gambling and excess fiscal costs to the state of between £276 million and £1.23 billion (£260 million to £1.16 billion 2015 prices). Since publication, the study methodology has begun to be replicated by local government public health departments (e.g. in Swindon as well as Barking and Dagenham) to help inform planning (35, 36).

37

#### United States: estimating the impact on health care costs in Massachusetts

A 2018 study in Massachusetts (37) analysed administrative claims data from 599 commercial insurance enrolees with a diagnosis of pathological gambling disorder. It also documented levels of mental co-morbidity, for instance 30% and 14% respectively of these individuals had a primary diagnosis of depression or anxiety disorders. Mean annual health care costs per gambler were reported to range between £6,155 and £7,309 (\$8,000 to \$9,500 2012 prices) per annum, including costs of co-morbidities. The analysis did not seek to identify differences in mean costs between gamblers with and without co-morbidities; nor does it describe the extent to which treatments were for physical rather than mental health. Nonetheless, the authors concluded that these costs should mean that more attention should focus on preventing and treating these disorders noting that "cost-effective interventions are sorely needed to prevent and ameliorate the adverse health consequences of disordered gambling, and related mental health and substance use disorders, thereby reducing the overall costs of these health conditions."

### Germany: health care costs of online and offline gambling

Online gambling increases the potential reach and thus potential population level harms of gambling. Moreover, many gamblers will engage in both online and offline forms of gambling, so it is important to understand explicitly the relative contribution of different types of gambling to overall harms of gambling in different contexts. Analysis has looked at the contribution of online gambling to overall levels of problematic gambling and health care costs in Germany in 2018 (38). It sought to identify the causal impact of the specific characteristics of online gambling to overall levels of pathological gambling. Using data from a national telephone survey on gambling and health care treatment utilisation, as well as an earlier estimate from insurance claims data of the annual costs per pathological gambler controlling for co-morbidities and personal characteristics (39), probit regression models were constructed to estimate the relative contribution of online gambling to overall gambling. The analysis estimated for the whole population that the additional health care costs of all pathological gambling were £195.94 million per annum (€ 218.43 million 2018 prices). The regression modelling estimated that 12.7% of these costs were due to online gambling.

It was also able to estimate that 12.94% of pathological gamblers developed gambling problems due to online rather than offline gambling.

### Macao: social costs in economies with gambling tourism

There have been several analyses of the costs of gambling in economies where gambling can be a major source of income. One example concerns the Macao Special Administrative Region of China which is the largest casino city in the world and where gambling has undergone liberalisation since 2003. These analyses are of limited relevance to the UK because of the very different context, including a great reliance on gambling tourism, but nonetheless they can still provide insights on approaches to measuring the costs of gambling-related harms. Estimates of costs in 2003 and 2007 were dominated by costs to the police, public prosecutor, and courts related to gambling related crime (40). These accounted for 46% and 62% of total costs of £37.70 and £88.44 million (\$40.45 million and \$106.31 million 2003 and 2007 prices) respectively. The remaining costs were not directly related to harm, but were for regulation and governance, lobbying and advocacy, as well as training and research on gambling. While the framework for costs recognised family and friends physical and psychological health costs, the analysis was unable to put a value on these, while it excluded nearly all costs associated with health care use (other than counselling for gambling), as well as costs associated with financial distress.

### South Korea: estimation of loss of financial assets and accumulation of debt

We also identified one estimate of the costs of gambling from South Korea (41). Although the paper speaks of the social costs of gambling the analysis only appears to consider the depreciation of assets resulting from gambling losses, as well as the costs of debts incurred. It does not explicitly value other impacts, although issues such as the risk of criminal activity are documented in the paper. It included a survey of more than 1,800 people from across the country to identify patterns of gambling and the prevalence of pathological gambling. Estimates of costs relating to different types of gambling are then made and an extrapolation of the average costs per individual is extended to make an estimate of annual costs at a national level of more than  $\pounds$ 6.4 million (6.3 billion Won 2007 prices). This analysis also separately estimated the

economic costs associated with gambling on movements in stocks and share prices by private individuals; if this type of activity were to fall under the definition of gambling then the estimated annual costs would be around  $\pounds$ 19.0 million (18.5 billion Won 2007 prices).

# 6.3 Measuring the impacts on quality of life and wellbeing of gambling

There are many different ways of measuring quality of life, many of which look at all aspects of life, including wellbeing. While such broad measures are increasingly used in policymaking, in public health and health care instruments that measure impacts more narrowly on health-related quality of life are more common. In the UK and many other high-income countries a key outcome measure used in health economic evaluation is the quality adjusted life year (QALY). There are different ways in which this can be measured but essentially a QALY with a value of 1 is considered to be a year spent in perfect quality health while a value of 0 is assigned to death. Cost per QALY gained is a major factor in determining whether interventions to improve or protect health are funded; for instance typically interventions that cost less than £30,000 per QALY gained have a strong likelihood of being recommended for funding by the National Institute for Health and Care Excellence (NICE) in England. It is also possible to subsequently place a monetary value on QALYs. NICE, for example, allows QALYs to be expressed in monetary values using an approach called net monetary benefit using NICE's accepted willingness to pay threshold of £30,000. The accompanying costing guide provides further details of such approaches.

The impacts on quality of life of living with any addictive disorders can in principle be estimated, but given the remarkably limited number of economic evaluations of health-related interventions to prevent/tackle gambling related harm there have been few estimates of the impact on quality of life. More focus on eliciting quality of life values was seen as important in our interviews and expert survey. Almost 90% of respondents were in strong agreement with the view that there should be more focus on measuring quality of life.

The scoping review was able to identify a US study where quality of life related to gambling status was measured more than a decade ago in a national survey using the SF-12, an instrument widely used for calculating QALYs (42). Regression analyses on quality of life controlling for gambling status, demographic variables and other risk factors, including alcohol abuse, depression and anxiety disorders, indicated a small but significant deterioration in quality of life as gambling severity increased. The EuroQOL EQ-5D, the preferred instrument for measuring quality of life impacts of problematic gambling in Singapore (43). Several more recent studies are also indicative of an increased interest in using quality of life to help measure the impacts of gambling-related harms, while some interviewee and survey respondents also felt that there might be opportunities to additionally measure wellbeing outcomes.

#### Switzerland: Estimating and valuing quality of life impacts of gambling

Impacts on quality of life associated with pathological gambling have now been estimated in Switzerland (44) using the SF-12, and then transformed into scores on the SF-6D algorithm used specifically in health economic evaluation for the purpose of estimating QALYs. The SF-6D covers six domains: physical functioning, role limitations, social functioning, pain, mental health and vitality. The Swiss study involved a small group of 52 pathological gamblers receiving treatment and 93 members of the general population. Regression modelling was used to control for comorbidities such as alcohol disorders and depression, as well as demographic characteristics, with the analysis finding that quality of life was reduced by 0.076 points (which is equivalent to nearly a month of full quality health) as a result of pathological gambling relative to the general population. An existing estimate in a Swiss context of the monetary value of a year in perfect health in Switzerland (£28, 247 – original value: CHF 50,400 in 2007) was then used to estimate the costs of gambling, leading to a cost per pathological gambler of £2,147 (original value CHF 3,830, 2007 prices). The authors also concluded that the study demonstrated that the SF-6D could be used for gambling and that guality of life costs could be included in estimates of the specific social costs of gambling addiction. The results of this analysis were also subsequently included in an analysis of the overall costs of gambling in Switzerland, accounting for between 20% and 30% of total costs (45).

### New Zealand: Developing a new approach to measuring quality of life impacts

Analyses in New Zealand have examined the association between levels of gambling and various aspects of quality of life showing an association between gambling and poorer quality of life, but findings were not reported in a form that could be used in economic analysis (46).

More recently attempts were made to use quality of life as a way of estimating the costs of gambling harm in New Zealand (47). Assuming that existing quality of life measures may not be sensitive enough to capture all harms, they sought to develop their own gambling specific approach. To do this separate focus group interviews were held with experts in treating and dealing with gambling-related harms, as well as with individuals with either personal lived experience of these harms as a gambler or a family member of a gambler. Information from these focus groups was fed into an online national survey on gambling harms of 1,542 individuals affected by gambling, who completed an 83 item harms checklist, the Problem Gambling Severity Index (PGSI) and other measures. Survey results, in turn, were used to develop descriptive case vignettes of different gambling harm experiences that were then used with two well accepted health economic approaches to calculating health utility values for estimating quality of life: the Time Trade-Off method and Visual Analogue Scale (See Box 1).

### Box 1: Visual Analogue Scale and Time Trade Method

### Visual Analogue Scale (VAS)

Using VAS individuals are simply asked to rate different health states on a scale from 1 to 100, with 0 being the lowest possible value and 100 perfect health. The value they choose is then the utility associated with that health state. This method is simple, but it is not recommended as a preferred method for measuring changes in health-related quality of life by NICE in England as it not a choice-based approach.

### Time Trade Off Method (TTO)

The TTO is a choice-based approach. Individuals are asked to make a choice between two alternatives – living for a fixed amount of time with a certain level of health or a shorter period of time in perfect health. The time period spent in full health is varied against the poorer health state until the individual becomes indifferent between the two alternatives. Individuals might also be asked how much time they might be willing to give up to avoid living in a specific poor health state. Thus, if an individual was willing to sacrifice two years of a possible ten lived with poor health for eight years in perfect health this would then mean that each year lived in that poor health state would be valued as being 0.8 of a quality adjusted life year. The TTO method is accepted by NICE in England as a methods that can be used for valuing changes in health-related quality of life (48).

Given that the study authors expected harms from gambling to be highly diverse, they conservatively used a large set of condition descriptions to ensure adequate coverage of the population of affected individuals. 324 participants (both professionals and general public) provided a total of 3,888 estimates of reductions in quality of life for 552 unique condition descriptions, randomly selected from cases within each PGSI category (non-problem gambler, low-risk gambler, moderate-risk gambler, problem gambler) from the survey. For each PGSI score (1-15+) a healthy utility score was

then calculated. Annual years of healthy life lost due to gambling-related harm were calculated at a population level leading to estimates ranging from 0.86 QALYs for an individual with the lowest (zero excluded) PGSI score of 1 to 0.43 QALYs for an individual with a PGSI score of 15+. The more sophisticated TTO method, which is generally considered to be preferable to VAS, elicited values for quality of life that were consistently higher than those using VAS.

The impact on the quality of life of other family members was also separately estimated, with individual QALY values ranging from 0.76 for a family member close to a low-risk gambler to 0.66 for someone close to a problem gambler. Utility values for low risk (0.82), moderate-risk (0.63) and problem-gamblers (0.46) were then applied to the New Zealand adult population, combined with New Zealand gambling national prevalence data from 2012.

Results were also presented in comparison with other health conditions. The QALY losses for gamblers were among the higher levels of QALY loss reported when compared to other health problems, with problem gambling being similar to schizophrenia and severe alcohol use disorders. Despite this, the analysis only represents a partial assessment of the impact on quality of life due to additional poor health alone, as the authors did not feel that there was sufficient data available to also look at the impacts of gambling on mortality.

Overall, the study estimated that for the entire 3.6 million New Zealand adult population 67,199 QALYs would be lost every year by gamblers, with 48% of these QALY losses in low-risk gamblers. The New Zealand survey found that 14.4% of adults had been negatively affected by someone else's gambling; overall there were a further 94,730 QALYs lost due to someone else's gambling in the population. This figure conservatively excluded QALY losses for individuals who themselves were moderaterisk or problem gamblers. Approximately 60% of QALY losses due to gambling in the New Zealand analysis would be due to harm to others rather than harm to the gambler. This would suggest that it is very important in any future research, not only to measure impacts on quality of life, but to ensure these include impacts on family members and not just individuals who gamble. The same authors have used similar approaches, focusing on quality of life impacts related to population wide gambling harms (restricted solely to gamblers rather than others) in Australia. In their analysis in the state of Victoria, 85% of all detrimental impacts on quality of life associated with gambling related harms were incurred by atrisk individuals rather than by those meeting the criteria for problematic gambling (49). The burden of gambling related harms at a population level was again compared with a range of other chronic conditions to show the relative impact of gambling harms.

### United Kingdom: Estimating the monetary value of wellbeing losses associated with problematic gambling

In 2017 an estimate was also made of the monetary value of wellbeing losses associated with problematic gambling in the UK, making use of data from the 2010 British Gambling Prevalence Survey, which included a question on the happiness of respondents (17). This study was able to econometrically estimate the relationship between this subjective measure of wellbeing, problematic gambling and income, leading to an estimate of £101,898 (£100,000 2017 prices) per problem gambler per annum in respect of lost wellbeing compared to individuals who were not problem gamblers. This leads to a much higher value than seen in other studies of the costs of gambling, but the estimates cannot easily be compared because of the very different methodologies used.

The authors suggest that one advantage of this approach over conventional estimates of costs is that there is no need to identify specific impacts such as additional health care or crime costs associated with gambling. These should theoretically be captured by the loss of wellbeing, moreover changes in subjective wellbeing potentially may capture some of the impacts of problematic gambling on relationships with family and friends, even though impacts on their wellbeing are not directly measured. Moreover, although not the focus of our report, this approach also theoretically would have taken account of positive impacts on wellbeing.

However, the approach also has some significant limitations, most notably, from a policy perspective these types of cost estimate are less useful as they cannot be readily linked to potential services and sectors of the economy that would benefit from

a reduction in gambling-related harms. Instead the authors looked at impacts on wellbeing relative to taxation policies on gambling. Despite these limitations the study suggests there is scope for further work to refine approaches to valuing wellbeing losses; it also indicates the value of including wellbeing measures within relevant general and gambling specific surveys.

### 6.4 Other factors

We also identified literature that noted the existence of social costs surrounding gambling but missed an opportunity to put a value on these costs. For instance, a socio-economic analysis of the impacts of gambling in Italy, noted that there were between 0.8 and 1 million people meeting the criteria for pathological gambling, with gambling concentrated in poorer regions of the country, and being the second most common reason for debt. This study, however, was unable to place any monetary value on these impacts. Although the context may be different to that in the UK, it did though observe that social costs included 'billions of euros' for organised crime linked to gambling (50).

Studies looking at links between gambling, problematic debt, psychological distress and health service need as in Denmark, Finland and the UK (51-53) were identified. These studies might also be used to help quantify costs and even with cross-sectional data, it is possible to adjust analyses to account for challenges in determining causality, as is illustrated in the followinng analysis described in this section looking at depression and gambling in the UK (54).

### United Kingdom: Regression modelling to look at gambling and depression

The association between gambling and depression in England and Scotland in the general population, rather than solely in pathological gamblers in contact with health care systems, was estimated in a series of Ordinary Least Squares (OLS) regression models (54). The models also specifically tested the hypothesis that online gambling carries greater risks to mental health than offline gambling, given that social interaction

in offline gambling can mitigate against some mental health risks. This analysis made use of cross-sectional data from the 2012 Health Survey for England and the 2012 Scottish Health Survey which contained validated instruments on gambling addiction, as well as questions on depression. In addition, a two stage least squares regression model was run to account for the likelihood that some people may gamble as a result of being depressed.

Even though this analysis is limited by relying on cross-sectional rather than longitudinal data, regression modelling was able to be used to demonstrate support for hypotheses that gambling is associated with depression. Individuals who engage in gambling, even if just social gamblers or low risk gamblers, tend to have higher levels of depression than individuals who do not (or rarely ever) gamble. There was also a significantly greater association between depression and online gambling rather than offline gambling; these results persist when controlling for endogeneity between depression and gambling.

These increased likelihoods of depression could be used to estimate incremental costs of depression at a population level, although it would be useful to also make use of a more clinical measure of depression severity rather than the non-clinical categorical question used in these surveys: 'Have you recently been feeling unhappy and depressed?', where 1 means 'not at all', 2 means 'no more than usual', 3 means 'rather more than usual', and 4 means 'much more than usual'. Possible options include the PHQ-9 and PHQ2 (55). The free to use nine-item PHQ-9 instrument which can be completed in less than five minutes indicates potential cases of depression and their severity. The two-item PHQ-2 flags up individuals who should be assessed further for potential depression.

Study	Work / Employment	Money / Debt	Crime	Families	Community	Physical Health	Psychologica   Distress	Mental Health	Other costs / comments
Browne et al (Australia)									Policy, regulation and research on treatment.
Browne et al (New Zealand)									
Effertz et al (Germany)									Split of costs between offline and online provided
Han et al (South Korea)									Outside scope of conventional gambling: Debts associated with gambling on stocks and shares
Fong et al (Macao)									Only included counselling costs for gambling in mental health costs
Kohler (Switzerland)									General social functioning
Rodriguez-Monguio et al (USA)									Includes out of pocket health care payments
O'Neil et al 2008 (Australia)									
Productivity Commission (Australia) 1999									
Productivity Commission (Australia) 2009									
Talamo et al (Italy)									Costs of organised crime around gambling
Thorley et al (UK)									Only included statutory homelessness housing applications in money/debt column
Victorian Competition & Efficiency Commission (Australia)									Included some regulatory costs for preventing / dealing with gambling
Winkler et al (Czech Republic)									Completed Suicide; job search costs

### Table 1: Aspects of gambling-related harms included in selected costing studies

### 6.5 Learning from other areas: the case of alcohol

There are also many examples of costing analyses and economic evaluations from other areas of public health to draw on. 64 economic evaluations in other areas of harm reduction that look at costs from a broad societal perspective were also identified as part of the rapid screening process. The mapping review also indicates that there is a wide body of literature on costing methodology from other areas of addiction related harm that is relevant and could be applied to gambling (56-58). The review and accompanying guide includes examples of approaches used to place a monetary value on outcomes that do not have an overt market price, for instance to place a value on the loss of life. For example one of these approaches is to make use of estimates updated annually by the UK Department of Transport on the value of a statistical life year (currently £60,000) (59).

One area to learn from is measurement of the costs of alcohol-related harms. There is long standing experience on costing from a public health perspective in respect of alcohol-related harms, dating back to the 1960s (60), with some early studies published in high impact journals in the mid-1970s (61, 62). Here, we provide some brief insights on the methodology and approaches to costing that have been used; potentially these approaches might also be adopted when looking at gambling.

Pan-European work undertaken as part of the Addiction and Lifestyles in Contemporary Europe: Reframing Addictions Project (ALICE RAP) provides an illustration of work to estimate the social costs of alcohol-related harm in three countries: Spain (Catalonia), Poland and Portugal (63). This was done in accordance with an approach previously recommended by the World Health Organization for substance abuse (21), recognising that different assumptions have to be made about the extent to which different health care costs could be fully or partially attributed to addictive behaviours. The emphasis in this analysis was on obtaining data that allows for a *plausible attribution of some costs to addictive behaviours*.

Partners in these three countries in the study were asked to check for the availability of relevant data on service utilisation costs across a wide range of statistical and other

databases. In Poland, additionally a survey was conducted to estimate the impacts of alcohol-related harms on employment. Health care utilisation rates associated with alcohol-harms were based largely on diagnostic codes recorded in electronic health records in these countries.

The concept of population attributable fractions (PAF) was then used to estimate premature mortality associated with alcohol abuse (as well as for tobacco consumption and drug use). This calculation of PAF is common across many analyses of the socioeconomic costs of alcohol. Although methods vary the principles are common and information is needed, in this case on the prevalence of drinkers and the relative risk estimate of each alcohol-related consequence. In principle, this methodology could be used, data permitting, to look not only at the health impacts of gambling for both morbidity and mortality, but also at non-health impacts such as criminal activity and time out of work. More work to estimate PAF specifically for gambling does merit further consideration.

Challenges were identified that will be relevant to gambling. Gaps in the availability of data proved to be a significant problem across the three countries, with the most comprehensive estimate of the social costs of alcohol problems, including costs to health services, criminal justice system and other costs (social assistance benefits, social insurance, prevention, education, research) only produced in Poland. Insufficient data were available to estimate many non-health related costs in the other two countries. Another challenge, likely to be common across many countries, including the UK, was the lack of diagnostic coding linked to some types of health care use, while alcohol abuse and other addictive behaviours are rarely recorded as the reason for absenteeism on sick leave records. Nonetheless, the study "confirmed that costing addiction is in general terms feasible in EC member states and provides very useful data for decision makers in the area of social and health policy".

This is just one example of the measurement of costs making use of population attributable fractions. In the previous European study, the emphasis was on obtaining new data for costs. Other studies have to a large extent relied on existing published literature and datasets. For instance, a recent estimate of the costs of alcohol-harms across California relied on a range of published literature to determine the level of attributable fractions (64). In this study the risks of crashes due to alcohol impairment were based on a single case-control study in California, while assumptions on alcoholattributable crimes came from a review for a US cost-benefit analysis and attributable hospital inpatient injuries were based on a published review and calculation of risk ratios using US hospital data. Many of the assumptions on hospital presenting injuries were originally found in (often single centre) studies on prevalence of alcohol and substance use in patients hospitalised for injuries. The extent to which alcohol could be attributed to increased risk of other health problems made use of data that had been produced as part of major and influential analysis of the costs of alcohol-attributable global burden of disease data (65) (See Box 2 for further information). This study has been the source of PAFs for several costing studies and covers costs beyond the health care system.

# Box 2: Estimating economic costs attributable to alcohol use and alcohol disorders in high income countries (65)

This analysis on alcohol-attributed risks for different health problems was firstly dependent on population level alcohol exposure data, including patterns of drinking. This is potentially analogous to information on population level gambling behaviours, including the identification of those meeting the criteria for pathological and problematic gambling, as well as different levels of risk for problematic gambling, with modelling software used to calculate incidence and average duration of alcoholuse disorders. In addition to diseases which are solely related to alcohol, e.g. alcoholic liver disease, a process was undertaken to identify conditions where alcohol was a contributory factor. "The establishment of causality required sufficient evidence of: a consistent association (positive or negative) between alcohol consumption and the disease or injury; chance, confounding variables, and other bias being ruled out with reasonable confidence as factors for association; and evidence of a plausible mediating process." Long established attributable fraction formulas (66, 67) were used to quantify risk of disease linked to alcohol, combining data on prevalence and relative risk estimates from meta-analyses. This study also reviewed economic literature on alcohol-attributable social costs; the most recent studies from six high (including Scotland) and middle-income countries that used

comparable methods and included direct health care, legal, other direct costs and indirect costs from productivity losses were then synthesised with epidemiological data to provide national estimates of cost. Weighted estimates for high and separately for middle-income countries were calculated; these potentially could be applied to similar income-band countries for whom economic cost data were not available. In Scotland, for example, these costs were £1.51 billion (International \$1.81billion 2007 prices) or £298 (International \$358 2007 prices) per head of population. 58% of these costs were due to productivity losses, 25% to law enforcement costs, 9% to health care costs and 8% to other direct costs.

While the use of PAF has dominated alcohol costing studies, other approaches have also been used. A recent study in Germany compared health care costs estimated using health insurance data with previous approaches that had made use of PAF (68). Most direct health care costs (for 87% of the population), including any need for longterm care, are documented in the statutory health insurance system. The detailed health insurance data meant that it was possible to identify hospital presenting accidents linked with alcohol. This data was combined with information on rehabilitation to return to work, time out of paid work and non-working activities, early retirement, unemployment and premature mortality. ICD-10<sup>3</sup> codes on pain were used to estimate some of the intangible costs associated with alcohol harms. Again, data were also required on the estimated prevalence nationally, in this case of hazardous drinking. A series of regression models were used to estimate life years lost due to alcohol consumption, annual direct and indirect health costs, and the burden of pain and suffering. The overall estimates of costs obtained were similar to those used in previous PAF studies which relied heavily on survey data. The authors concluded that this might suggest that both approaches may be valid to use.

These are just some brief illustrations that suggest that approaches used for alcohol potentially can be adapted for gambling. Indeed, some of the architects of cost of alcohol studies have subsequently also worked on gambling studies. There are also some cautionary lessons that can be learnt from the alcohol experience, and in

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> See <u>https://icd.who.int/browse10/2016/en</u>

particular debate in a UK context over the accuracy and relevance of estimates of alcohol harm. While part of this debate is partly ideological between schools of economic thought, a recent discussion paper highlights some areas where the methodology could be refreshed (69), many of which would equally apply to gambling.

A first point in that discussion is that estimates of costs in the UK have been criticised for relying on data that is very old; thus it is important to ensure that updated estimates are made on a regular basis, rather than simply inflating existing (at least four or five year) old estimates of impacts on crime, health care use and productivity losses. In the UK there has also been criticism of the rather simplistic assumption made by the Cabinet Office that 35% of all accident and emergency related attendances could be attributed to alcohol. This was based on one single survey, but other multiple surveys report widely differing results. In applying PAFs, particularly where the assumptions are highly contestable, it would be helpful to make use of multiple UK based surveys to counter this criticism, as well as varying assumptions on these associations to see what impact it has on overall cost estimates.

This discussion paper also argued that there will be some social care costs associated with alcohol harm, something that has not typically been included in estimates. Again parallels can be drawn with gambling here, where we have looked at the impacts for instance of gambling on child welfare. The discussion also recognised the value of the estimation of the full, but transparent, measurement of the societal costs of alcohol problems, including impacts directly on the drinker, such as a decline in health and loss of earnings, as well as external impacts, such as violence, road traffic accidents and impacts on the NHS. It acknowledged that such an estimate though may have less relevance to policy makers than narrower measures focused on costs to the public purse or related to market failure. In any event, it is important to look at the distribution of the costs of alcohol harm to help determine where the marginal costs and benefits may fall in the event of a change in patterns of alcohol consumption.

In other areas of public health we can also point to extensive use of simulation modelling. There are many different examples of simulation models that are used to help estimate the costs of poor health problems, such as dementia (70) or addictive disorders (71), and policy interventions to influence these disorders, as in the case of

alcohol-related harms. Notably Public Health England commissioned models that are now used to inform local decision making in many different areas, including mental health promotion and disorder prevention (72). These models also allow local decision makers to calculate the return of investment from different public health measures; most of these PHE models also indicate which sectors will benefit and over what time period.

NICE in England also always creates economic models when looking at the case for investing in measures to prevent public health problems including addictions. As one of the counterfactuals, these models usually estimate the costs to the public purse and society as a result of not taking action, as has been done when looking at alcohol and smoking related harms. There are numerous examples of the use of modelling approaches outside the UK as well; the return on investment from interventions to tackle alcohol-related harms has been extensively modelled by the OECD and the World Health Organisation (73). The accompanying costing guide also provides information on the use of modelling.

### 6.6 Strengthening the evidence base

Having scoped the existing literature related to gambling-related harms and undertaken expert surveys and interviews we can conclude there is a considerable degree of variation in methods used to measure and value the costs of gambling. This is by no means unique to the costs of gambling-harms. The scoping review was able to highlight different approaches to measuring costs, including use of approaches used for other health problems such as alcohol-related harm.

#### Multiple impacts to measure across sectors and families

Just as with the measurement of alcohol-related harms, it is possible to identify many externalities associated with gambling related harms, i.e. harms that have an impact beyond the individual. Indeed all of the harms outlined in the measurement framework report for the Gambling Commission will have externalities. Gambling-related harm is not costless, it has very tangible impacts, for instance on the use of police, criminal justice and other resources, as well as affecting insurance premiums. Falling into unmanageable debt as a result of gambling is not without costs; there are legal costs associated with chasing and dealing with unmanageable debts. There are also increased risks and costs to the public purse related to mental health and self-harm, as well as increased risk of eviction and homelessness. There will also be costs to the public purse in dealing with the consequences of divorce, separation and interpersonal abuse that may result from family breakdowns. Stigma is discussed in the literature, often as a barrier to help seeking for problem gamblers (74), but some surveys of gamblers also highlight the social stigma that is associated with being identified as a problem gambler, e.g. in South Korea (75). Stigma may also lead to some costs being underestimated, for example the stigma associated with financial problems due to gambling may mean that these costs could be under reported, as some individuals will conceal gambling as a causal factor for debt (76).

Gambling harms can lead to work cutback, loss of employment, job change and perhaps the need to move out of an area to find a new job. These productivity losses are never costless and should be included in any analysis. Individuals are unlikely to be instantaneously replaced if they lose their jobs – there will be at least short term costs to workplaces and the economy related to the need to recruit and train new employees. In economies such as the UK where unemployment rates are below 6%, a value considered to be equivalent to technical full employment, productivity losses may be more extensive because of the limited pool of job seekers (see accompanying costing guide for further discussion of these issues). Again, techniques used in other areas of health, where different assumptions can be made about the duration of productivity losses, can be applied to gambling.

#### Capturing impacts on a wider target population

Survey respondents and interviewees commented on the need to consider some of the wider impacts of gambling on family members, and particularly on children. Few studies to date have considered potentially relevant issues, such as how a lack of parental income will impact on child welfare, and whether child safeguarding issues may arise as a result. In a UK context such issues may well be the primary responsibility of local authorities, who also have much of the responsibility for preventing / mitigating gambling-related harms.

The review was also able to reference recent work to estimate the impact of gamblingrelated harms beyond individuals who are identified as being problematic gamblers. Individuals at low levels of risk of being problematic gamblers do experience some gambling harms that can have a detrimental impact on their quality of life (49, 54, 77). Some analyses have suggested these impacts are much greater at a population level than those for problematic gamblers. Yet some researchers have argued that these impacts should be weighted to carry less value, with gambling at this level being viewed as a leisure choice rather than a harm (78). Doing that would lead to quality of life not being measured in a constant way which would be problematic; but further work, ideally in longitudinal studies should look at whether there are any long term persistent impacts of being a low risk gambler, and whether this increases the probability of becoming a higher risk gambler over time.

### Attributing social harms to gambling

The review has also indicated that there are major challenges in attributing social harms to gambling. This difficulty in attribution, plus the existence of co-morbidities, for instance substance or alcohol abuse, has been cited by some to make it too difficult to identify and apply many social costs to gambling (79). This challenge is not however unique to gambling, it is a common challenge faced when looking at other issues, including alcohol related harms, or when looking at co-morbid mental and physical health problems.

Better longitudinal data is critical to address this issue. The review noted the value that can be gained for making use of longitudinal datasets on gambling behaviours that can potentially linked to health, welfare and other public service use. Longitudinal datasets can track causality in the development of harms, and for instance, compare health care utilisation for people with gambling disorders alone to individuals who have co-morbid health problems, as well as with individuals who do not have gambling disorders. Datasets in the Nordic countries have long been used for this purpose in the field of mental health (80); there have also been specific longitudinal studies on gambling, as in Sweden, where there have now been five waves of data collected by the Swedish Longitudinal Gambling Study (Swelogs) between 2008 and 2018 (11). In New Zealand the National Gambling Study collected data in four waves between 2012 and 2015 (12). Other examples of longitudinal gambling research can be found in Victoria, Australia (13) and in Massachusetts, United States(14).

Longitudinal datasets that combine data on gambling behaviour with other outcomes or service use pathways could be used to help develop more accurate population attributable fractions for various harms that can be associated with gambling, although one challenge that is not so well pronounced for other issues such as alcohol harms is the importance of the environment in which the gambler is based. If of sufficient length, e.g. perhaps as much as ten years, then it may also be possible to better see the genesis of gambling related harms and subsequent outcomes. They can also be used to analyse other risks for gambling, for instance studies have also shown that there can also be increased risk of having more severe gambling related problems when family members and friends also engage in gambling activities (81)

Learning from areas such as alcohol, work is also needed to better develop methods for attaching PAFs for different consequences of gambling. For alcohol, epidemiological data from different countries has been combined to make PAF estimates. This will be more challenging for gambling. It can be argued that more of the harms of alcohol have a biochemical basis and will apply across different countries, whereas for gambling the regulatory environment, culture and types of gambling opportunity may differ, which in turn may influence both the prevalence of gambling and its consequences (82). Some form of adjustments may need to be made to the

57

PAF if these data come from different country contexts to reflect differences in the gambling environment.

While longitudinal datasets are invaluable, the absence of longitudinal datasets does not mean that co-morbidities cannot be considered. Issues of attribution and causality can partially be accounted for in cross-sectional datasets using appropriate econometric techniques. Cross-sectional surveys could also include questions on which problem came first, e.g. problem gambling or the other issue. These responses can then be used to adjust assumptions in the economic analysis. In Great Britain regular surveys to measure the prevalence of gambling already include some very limited questions on gambling as a cause of criminality or work/education/ personal relationships as part of the gambling screen. Conceivably some limited additional questions could be constructed that could provide more precise data on whether gambling has led to detrimental impacts on these outcomes, as well as on others such as physical and mental health status.

Another challenge that is discussed in much of the literature is the need to improve the way in which monetary costs are attached to some aspects of gambling-related harms that are not easily measured in monetary terms, such as the social ostracism or impacts on wellbeing of the families, as well as on people who engage in gambling. We can see from other areas, not just from public health economics, but also in other fields such as criminal justice, environmental protection and transport, that governments routinely put a monetary value on intangible positive or adverse events as part of their economic appraisal procedures. This is not considered controversial, it is a standard approach in programme evaluation and cost benefit analysis.

For instance, we can highlight ways in which distress caused to the victims of crime; including being victims of violence or even experiencing the loss of life have been valued. Values for these costs are routinely estimated by government economists in the UK and used to inform policy making (59). We also noted that this is also consistently included in analyses of the case for road and other transport safety interventions. There is scope to make use of some of these published cost estimates to attach credible costs to some of the more intangible costs of gambling. This is certainly the case for placing a monetary value on the costs of completed suicides,

58

where this approach was used more than a decade ago as part of the development of Scotland's national suicide prevention strategy (83).

Even in situations where it has been argued that "*it is inappropriate to apply an arbitrary monetary amount to something that is clearly nonmonetary in its value or consequences to the participant*" (84), this does not mean that these impacts should be ignored. To do so would "*reinforce the erroneous notion that money is the most appropriate and important metric upon which to judge the impact and/or the overall value of gambling*" (84). The magnitude and impacts of these gambling harms can still be documented using different metric and narrative descriptions, as for example, was the case in a recent assessment of the economic costs of gambling in Massachusetts (84). This means that they can still be considered as part of any overall assessment related to gambling policies, but are not then open to criticism concerning their monetary values. It would then be a matter of subjective judgement for policy makers as to the weight they give these issues compared to other economic considerations on gambling. The cost-consequence approach to economic evaluation, described in the accompanying guide, sets out exactly such a framework.

### Capturing impacts on quality of life

The review has also highlighted the potential opportunity to value impacts on the quality of life; this metric is central to economic analysis of public health and health care interventions in the UK and many other high-income countries. It would be prudent to capture impacts on quality of life in any future cost estimations. It is possible to either use existing validated quality of life instruments (to which monetary values can be attached), such as the EuroQol EQ-5D or SF-12, or look at alternative ways of surveying the public and others, as in New Zealand, to obtain views on quality of life. This is something that should be explored in future research.

Although the EQ-5D is the preferred measure used by NICE in making public health decisions, there are doubts as to whether the EQ-5D is sensitive enough for gambling given the instrument's focus partial focus on issues such as physical frailty, although it has been used, e.g. in Singapore (43). Alternative measures to generate quality of life using the SF-12, have also been used to inform NICE's work. We have seen that

the SF-12 has been used in several studies around the world, including Switzerland and the Unites States, and has the advantage of having a specific set out questions on mental wellbeing. Potentially, a measure now in development in the UK, the REQOL, a ten and twenty item instrument specifically designed to capture quality of life impacts of mental health conditions and the benefits of recovery (85), may be another alternative to the EQ-5D to consider. More generally, an ongoing project involving NICE is investigating the development of an extended QALY to capture impacts beyond health-related quality of life such as independence or improved relationships with friends, family and carers (86).

#### Lack of economic evaluations

Finally, one striking observation from our synthesis of the literature, interviews and survey is the almost complete lack of economic evaluations of interventions to address gambling related harms with little on treatment other than a very dated analysis (7) or on preventive measures, although there may be some limited analyses within some evaluation reports (87). Nearly all of the literature on cost-benefits related to gambling concentrates on trade-offs between increasing the availability / access to gambling rather than harm reduction, which may in part reflect priorities of study funders, predominantly the gambling industry. This focus is extremely unusual from a public health perspective; there are, for example, numerous economic evaluations linked to harm reduction strategies for other areas of addictive behaviours (88). This may be linked to difficulties and resistance to the use of a public health approach to gambling related harms in policy making (89). One of the challenges remains making arguments that need to reach across multiple sectors and interests when considering public health issues (72).

### 7 Recommendations

Having reviewed the literature on measuring and valuing gambling related harms, as well as looking at how other types of harm, most notably how alcohol related harms are estimated, a series of recommendations on how to strengthen the evidence base can be made. These are separated into methodology, research and reporting recommendations

### 7.1 Methodological Recommendations

### 7.1.1 Incorporate a public health perspective for economic assessment of gambling-related harms

Gambling-related harm is increasingly being seen as a public health issue. It is appropriate for economic analysis of gambling-related harms to adopt conventions and norms used for estimating the economic costs of other public health issues such as alcohol-related harms. This involves identifying and quantifying the impacts of harm across all affected sectors, such as impacts on local authorities that are responsible for many public health actions. This is also essential for any assessment by NICE, or similar bodies within the health system, on the cost-effectiveness of interventions to address gambling-related harms.

### 7.1.2 Make use of methodologies that deal with the issue of causality

Causality is a significant challenge to the measurement of the costs of gamblingrelated harms. Does, for instance, problematic gambling lead to poverty or vice versa? This issue is not unique to gambling and has to be dealt with in costing studies for many other conditions, including alcohol and substance abuse. Ideally, longitudinal studies that follow the population as a whole, as well as gamblers, can be used to address causality and estimate population attributable fractions for various harms that can be linked to gambling. It may be feasible to embed additional questions into existing population surveys; multiple methods for reaching the population, including online surveys, may help increase the overall number of gamblers identified.

It should be possible to make use of data from international longitudinal studies, e.g. from Sweden or New Zealand, in the absence of data from a UK context. Some caution will need to be exercised in doing this. Causality may not be linear; population attributable fractions dependent on robust data from international longitudinal studies may need some form of mediation or other adjustment to reflect differences in the gambling environment, e.g. different regulatory rules, methods of gambling and gambling cultures. The appropriateness of international data will need to be considered on a case-by-case basis. Where data come from cross-sectional sources, advice can also be sought from statisticians on appropriate statistical methods to use to take this issue into account. Questions can also be asked in epidemiological and other population wide cross sectional surveys not only on gambling behaviours and the prevalence of problem gambling, but also about the timing of the onset of gambling relative to the onset of other problems.

### 7.1.3 The difficulty in attributing multi-morbidities to gambling is not a reason to exclude physical and mental health costs.

Many people with gambling problems will have other health problems. The difficulty in determining causality does not mean that these costs should ignored. Methods used in recommendation 7.1.2 can help address this issue. Even where there is doubt over attribution, it is still helpful to identify the magnitude of multi-morbidity in gamblers and estimate economic costs so that these costs can be compared with other population groups.

# 7.1.4 Highlight all relevant impacts of gambling-related harms and not just those that can more easily be measured monetarily.

Estimates of the impact of gambling-related harms should not be limited to those metrics that can more easily be measured monetarily. Key example of this include impacts on quality of life which can measured in different ways (see 7.2.2); some of

these subsequently can have a monetary value attached. Even where it is not feasible to use an alternative metric, such as the quality adjusted life year, or place a meaningful monetary economic value on some significant impacts, they should still be described narratively, for instance by reporting the percentage change in the variable and/or the actual number of people impacted. This then allows these impacts to be taken into account in policy and practice. It is also a reflection that not all impacts of gambling-related harms may have an obvious monetary impact, such as the quality of personal relationships, but can nonetheless have profound impacts on individuals and society.

# 7.1.5 Consider making use of existing governmental estimates on intangible impacts of crime, injury and unexpected loss of life to put monetary values on comparable harms relating to gambling.

Credible estimates of intangible costs associated with many harms that can be linked to gambling are available and regularly updated in a UK context. They are used in a wide range of economic appraisals and analyses. They include government produced estimates of the costs of crime and the statistical value of life. Metrics related to impacts of injury and accidents are also available. Such measures can be used to attach credible costs to some of the intangible costs of gambling-related harms, such as interpersonal violence and suicide.

### 7.1.6 Measure and value gambling-related harms associated with all levels of gambling

Many studies focus solely on individuals identified as having problematic gambling and/or pathological gambling disorders. There can be costs for all levels of gamblingrelated harm and not just for individuals who already meet the criteria for problematic / pathological gambling. A focus in some analyses on individuals already in contact with gambling treatment services can overlook impacts on individuals experiencing gambling-related harm who do not access services. Whilst harm may be assumed to increase in association with gambling problems, harms can occur before individuals meet diagnostic criteria and more efforts are needed to understand the level of harms in this wider population group (including in their friends and family). It is important to ensure that population level estimates of gambling harm consider whether there are substantive harms incurred by these individuals. Sources of evidence on these impacts may come from surveys which document modest levels of gambling behaviour, as well as through qualitative exercises to understand the magnitude of adverse impacts and consequences in this broader population group, as well as for individuals who do not come into contact with treatment services.

#### 7.1.7 Invest in simulation modelling

The evidence base can be strengthened by building simulation models that look at the costs of gambling; these models can be further refined and developed over time. As data become available they potentially allow long term costs of gambling related harms to be calculated. There are many different examples of simulation models that are used to help estimate the costs of poor health problems, such as dementia or addictive disorders, and policy interventions to influence these disorders, as in the case of alcohol-related harms. These models can be used to estimate costs of not taking action (an illustrative example is provided as part of the costing guide), as well as the return on investment of different interventions. NICE in England always creates economic models when looking at the case for investing in measures to prevent public health problems including addictions. Public Health England has also commissioned models that are now used to inform local decision making on health promotion and harm prevention in many different areas, including mental health.

### 7.2 Research Recommendations

### 7.2.1 Make use of opportunities to generate data for future longitudinal analysis of gambling related harms

Recommendation 7.1.2 identified the value of longitudinal survey data. Consider whether there are opportunities to routinely embed questions on gambling behaviour into existing longitudinal surveys, as well as considering the scope for new longitudinal cohort studies on gambling. Such new data could also strengthen / validate any simulation models that are developed.

### 7.2.2 Consider the use of and further development of quality of life metrics when assessing the impacts of gambling related harms

NICE makes use of quality of life as a key metric when developing public health and health care guidance. Given that the instruments typically used for those purposes are weighted towards health-related quality of life, there is a pressing need to assess the extent to which existing measures of quality of life, such as the EuroQOL-EQ-5D and SF-12, can appropriately cover gambling-related harms. The value of using the new REQOL tool which is specific to mental health might be assessed. If existing tools are not sensitive enough to the impacts of gambling, research could also consider developing new gambling specific quality of life tools, drawing on ongoing experience in this area in countries such as New Zealand.

### 7.2.3 Assess cost effectiveness of actions to minimise gambling related harm

There appears to be very little assessment of the economic case for interventions to address gambling related harms. This is in stark contrast to other areas of addiction where this literature is well developed. Generating estimates of costs of gamblingrelated harms will be of limited use without also considering policy actions to address these costs. There is also an urgent need to make use of this cost information as part of economic analyses looking at the cost effectiveness of actions to minimise gambling-related harm from public health and/or health system perspectives.

### 7.3 Reporting Recommendations

### 7.3.1 Be transparent

There are existing standards on reporting cost of illness studies and health economic evaluations, e.g. (90, 91) (see costing guide for more on this). Adhering to common standards helps in achieving transparency when reporting on methods, assumptions and data sources used to estimate the costs of gambling-related harms. This then also better facilitates transferability of evidence from one context to another.

# 7.3.2 Separately report impacts of gambling-related harms from the costs of gambling-related harms

When reporting results of any assessment of gambling related harms, it is important to separately report resource and other impacts separately from costs. Similar to the benefits of increased transparency, this is particularly helpful when looking at the potential generalisability of findings between different country (and other) contexts.

### 7.3.3 Report economic impacts at individual level as well as at aggregate level

As well as reporting aggregate costs of gambling-related harms, costs for individuals and sub-groups should also be reported e.g. average per person costs and costs based on age, different patterns in use of online gambling or socio-economic factors. This may also help policy makers when considering if actions should be targeted at specific population groups.

## 7.3.4 Report economic impacts from different perspectives and over different time periods

When reporting on costs of gambling related harms it is helpful to disaggregate on which sectors of the economy these costs fall, and the extent to which they are 'cashable' costs or intangible costs. If data are collected over time periods beyond one year, costs over short, mid and long term periods can also be reported. Understanding where and when economic impacts fall can be helpful when seeking to make cross-sectoral arguments for investment in actions to address gambling-related harms.

### 7.3.5 Measure and report on the distributional impacts of gambling-related harms

As well as reporting on the costs of gambling harms, it is helpful where data allow to report the distribution of these harms, for instance among different socio-economic groups and geographical regions. This allows patterns of inequality in the burden of harm to be identified which can be helpful in decisions on allocating resources to tackle harms.

### 8 References

1. The Gambling Act 2005. Available at

http://www.legislation.gov.uk/ukpga/2005/19/pdfs/ukpga\_20050019\_en.pdf 2005.

2. Gambling Commission. Gambling participation in 2018: behaviour awareness and attitudes. Birmingham: Gambling Commission; 2019.

3. Conolly A, Davies B, Fuller E, Heinze N, Wardle H. Gambling behaviour in Great Britain in 2016. London: NatCen Social Research; 2018.

4. Wardle H, Reith G, Best D, McDaid D, Platt S. Measuring gambling-related harms: a framework for action. 2018.

5. Walker DM, Sobel RS. Social and economic impacts of gambling. Current Addiction Reports. 2016;3(3):293-8.

6. Thompson WN, Gazel R, Rickman D. Social and legal costs of compulsive gambling. Gaming law review. 1997;1(1):81-9.

7. Politzer RM, Morrow JS, Leavey SB. Report on the cost-benefit/effectiveness of treatment at the Johns Hopkins Center for Pathological Gambling. Journal of Gambling Behavior. 1985;1(2):131-42.

8. Blake M, Pye J, Mollidor C, Wardle H, Reith G. Measuring gambling-related harms among children and young people: A framework for action. London: Ipsos MORI 2019.

9. John A, Wardle H, McManus S, Dymond S. Report 3: Scoping Current Evidence and Evidence-Gaps in Research on Gambling-Related Suicide. London: GambleAware; 2019.

10. Gambling Commission. Research Programme 2018-22. In support of the National Responsible Gambling Strategy. Birmingham: Gambling Commission; 2018.

Folkhälsomyndigheten. Resultat från Swelogs 2018 (Results from Swelogs 2018). Stockholm: Folkhälsomyndigheten (Public Health Agency of Sweden; 2019.
 Abbot M, Bellringer M, Garrett N. New Zealand National Gambling Study:

Wave 4 (2015). Report number 6. . Auckland: Auckland University of Technology, Gambling and Addictions Research Centre; 2018.

13. Victorian Responsible Gambling Foundation. The Victorian Gambling Study: A longitudinal study of gambling and health in Victoria 2008–2012. Melbourne: Victorian Responsible Gambling Foundation; 2014.

14. Volberg R, Williams RJ, Stanek EJ, Zorn M, Mazar A. Analysis of MAGIC Wave 2: Incidence and Transitions. Amherst, MA: School of Public Health and Health Sciences, University of Massachusetts Amherst; 2017.

15. GamCare. Briefing Paper - GamCare Annual Statistics 2017/18 London: GamCare; 2018.

16. Williams RJ, Volberg RA. Best practices in the population assessment of problem gambling. Faculty of Health Sciences; 2010.

17. Pryce R, Walker I, Wheeler R. How much of a problem is problem gambling? 2017.

18. Walker DM, Kelly SM. The Roots of Modern 'Social Cost of Gambling' Estimates. Economic Affairs (Institute of Economic Affairs). 2011;31(1):38-42.

19. Forrest D. An economic and social review of gambling in Great Britain. The Journal of Gambling Business and Economics. 2013;7(3):1-33.

20. Brouwer WB, Culyer AJ, van Exel NJA, Rutten FF. Welfarism vs. extrawelfarism. Journal of Health Economics. 2008;27(2):325-38.

21. Single E, Collins D, Easton B, Harwood H, Lapsley H, Kopp P, et al. International guidelines for estimating the costs of substance abuse. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2003.

22. McDaid D, Oliver A, Merkur S. What do we know about the strengths and weakness of different policy mechanisms to influence health behaviour in the population? . Copenhagen: WHO Health Evidence Network; 2014.

23. Single E. Estimating the costs of substance abuse: implications to the estimation of the costs and benefits of gambling. Journal of Gambling Studies. 2003;19(2):215-33.

24. Productivity Commission. Australia's gambling industries, inquiry report (Volume 1). Canberra: Productivity Commission; 1999.

25. Productivity Commission. Gambling. Inquiry Report Volume 1. Canberra: Australian Government; 2010.

26. O'Neil M, Chandler N, Kosturjak A, Whetton S, Lindsay S. Social and Economic Impact Study into Gambling in Tasmania. Adelaide: Adelaide and Flinders Universities; 2008.

27. O'Neil M, Chandler N. Social impacts of gambling: A comparative study. Adelaide: Independent Gambling Authority; 2009.

28. Victorian Competition and Efficiency Commission. Counting the cost: Inquiry into the costs of problem gambling. Melbourne: Victorian Competition and Efficiency Commission; 2012.

29. Browne M, Greer N, Armstrong T, Doran C, Kinchin I, Langham E, et al. The social cost of gambling to Victoria. 2017.

30. Winkler P, Bejdova M, Csemy L, Weissova A. Social Costs of Gambling in the Czech Republic 2012. Journal of gambling studies. 2017;33(4):1293-310.

31. Thorley C, Stirling A, Huynh E. Cards on the table: the cost to government associated with people who are problem gamblers in Britain. IPPR Report. 2016.

32. Olesen J, Gustavsson A, Svensson M, Wittchen HU, Jonsson B. The economic cost of brain disorders in Europe. European Journal of Neurology. 2012;19(1):155-62.

33. Kennelly B. The economic cost of suicide in Ireland. Crisis. 2007;28(2):89-94.

34. Cowlishaw S, Kessler D. Problem Gambling in the UK: Implications for Health, Psychosocial Adjustment and Health Care Utilization. Eur Addict Res. 2016;22(2):90-8.

35. Swindon's Health and Wellbeing Board. Gambling Harms in Swindon - Rapid Health Needs Assessment. Swindon: Swindon Borough Council; 2019.

36. London Councils. A 'Whole Council' approach to gambling. A guide for public health and other council officers to support the revision of borough statements of policy. London: London Councils; 2018.

37. Rodriguez-Monguio R, Brand E, Volberg R. The economic burden of pathological gambling and co-occurring mental health and substance use disorders. Journal of Addiction Medicine. 2018;12(1):53-60.

38. Effertz T, Bischof A, Rumpf H-J, Meyer C, John U. The Effect of Online Gambling on Gambling Problems and Resulting Economic Health Costs in Germany. European Journal of Health Economics. 2018;19(7):967-78.

39. Effertz T, Verheyen F, Linder R. Die medizinischen Kosten schädlichen Alkohol-und Tabakkonsums in Deutschland–eine Analyse mittels GKV-Routinedaten

[The Medical Costs of Harmful Alcohol and Tobacco Consumption in Germany – an Analysis with Health Insurance Claim Data]. Sucht. 2014;60(4):203-13.

40. Fong DKC, Fong HN, Li SZ. The social cost of gambling in Macao: Before and after the liberalisation of the gaming industry. International Gambling Studies. 2011;11(1):43-56.

41. Han S, Lee H, Hur T, Jang H. The actual condition, participation rate of gambling and prevalence of pathological gambling in South-Korea. The Korean Journal of Health Psychology. 2009;14:255-76.

42. Morasco BJ, Pietrzak RH, Blanco C, Grant BF, Hasin D, Petry NM. Health problems and medical utilization associated with gambling disorders: results from the National Epidemiologic Survey on Alcohol and Related Conditions. Psychosom Med. 2006;68(6):976-84.

43. Subramaniam M, Abdin E, Shahwan S, Vaingankar JA, Picco L, Browning CJ, et al. Culture and age influences upon gambling and problem gambling. Addictive behaviors reports. 2015;1:57-63.

44. Kohler D. A monetary valuation of the quality of life loss associated with pathological gambling: an application using a health utility index. Journal of Gambling Issues. 2014(29):1-23.

45. Jeanrenaud C, Gay M, Kohler D, Besson J, Simon O. Le cout social du jeu excessif en Suisse. Neuchatel: Institut de recherches e conomique de Neucha<sup>^</sup> tel: Centre du jeu excessif.; 2012.

46. Lin E-YJ, Casswell S, Easton B, Huckle T, Asiasiga L, You RQ. Time and money spent gambling and the relationship with quality-of-life measures: A national study of New Zealanders. Journal of Gambling Issues. 2010.

47. Browne M, Bellringer M, Greer N, Kolandai-Matchett K, Rawat V, Langham E, et al. Measuring the Burden of Gambling Harm in New Zealand. Auckland University of Technology: University of Auckland; 2017.

48. Brazier J, Ara R, Rowen D, Chevrou-Severac H. A Review of Generic Preference-Based Measures for Use in Cost-Effectiveness Models. PharmacoEconomics. 2017;35:21-31.

49. Browne M, Greer N, Rawat V, Rockloff M. A population-level metric for gambling-related harm. International Gambling Studies. 2017;17(2):163-75.

50. Talamo G, Manuguerra G. The Gambling Sector: A Socio-economic Analysis of the Case of Italy. Eastern European Business and Economics Journal. 2016;2(4):315-30.

51. Meltzer H, Bebbington P, Brugha T, Farrell M, Jenkins R. The relationship between personal debt and specific common mental disorders. Eur J Public Health. 2013;23(1):108-13.

52. Oksanen A, Savolainen I, Sirola A, Kaakinen M. Problem gambling and psychological distress: a cross-national perspective on the mediating effect of consumer debt and debt problems among emerging adults. Harm Reduct J. 2018;15(1):45.

53. Ekholm O, Davidsen M, Larsen CVL, Juel K. A nationwide study of healthrelated quality of life, stress, pain or discomfort and the use of medicine among problem gamblers. Scand J Public Health. 2018;46(5):514-21.

54. Awaworyi Churchill S, Farrell L. The Impact of Gambling on Depression: New Evidence from England and Scotland. Economic Modelling. 2018;68:475-83.

55. Mitchell AJ, Yadegarfar M, Gill J, Stubbs B. Case finding and screening clinical utility of the Patient Health Questionnaire (PHQ-9 and PHQ-2) for depression

in primary care: a diagnostic meta-analysis of 40 studies. BJPsych Open. 2016;2(2):127-38.

56. Kohler D, Dunand C, Simon O. How can the social cost of addiction be calculated? Comment calcule-t-on le cout social des addictions? 2014;36(2):141-9.
57. Laramee P, Kusel J, Leonard S, Aubin H-J, Francois C, Daeppen J-B. The economic burden of alcohol dependence in Europe. Alcohol and Alcoholism. 2013;48(3):259-69.

58. Shield KD, Rehm MX, Rehm J. Social costs of addiction in Europe. Impact of Addictive Substances and Behaviours on Individual and Societal Well-being. 2015:181-8.

59. HM Treasury. The green book: Central government guidance on appraisal and evaluation. London: HM Treasury; 2018.

60. Bastide H. [In 1956 the damage caused by alcoholism cost the "North" a billion francs]. Vie Medicale (Paris, France: 1920). 1960;41:682-5.

61. Berry RE, Jr. Estimating the economic costs of alcohol abuse. The New England Journal Of Medicine. 1976;295(11):620-1.

62. Luce BR, Schweitzer SO. Smoking and alcohol abuse: a comparison of their economic consequences. New England Journal of Medicine. 1978;298(10):569-71.

63. Mielecka-Kubień Z, Okulicz-Kozaryn K, Zin-Sędek M, Oleszczuk M, Brzózka K, Colom J, et al. Social costs: a report specifying the costs of addiction to societies. Abuse of alcohol, illegal drugs and tobacco. Barcelona: Hospital Clinic de Barcelona 2014.

64. Miller TR, Nygaard P, Gaidus A, Grube JW, Ponicki WR, Lawrence BA, et al. Heterogeneous Costs of Alcohol and Drug Problems Across Cities and Counties in California. Alcoholism, Clinical And Experimental Research. 2017;41(4):758-68.

65. Rehm J, Mathers C, Popova S, Thavorncharoensap M, Teerawattananon Y, Patra J. Global burden of disease and injury and economic cost attributable to alcohol use and alcohol-use disorders. The Lancet. 2009;373(9682):2223-33.

66. Walter S. The estimation and interpretation of attributable risk in health research. Biometrics. 1976:829-49.

67. Walter SD. Prevention for multifactorial diseases. American Journal of Epidemiology. 1980;112(3):409-16.

68. Effertz T, Verheyen F, Linder R. The costs of hazardous alcohol consumption in Germany. European Journal of Health Economics. 2017;18(6):703-13.

69. Bhattacharya A. Which cost of alcohol? What should we compare it against? Addiction. 2017;112(4):559-65.

70. Prince M, Knapp M, Guerchet M, McCrone P, Prina M, Comas-Herrera A, et al. Dementia UK: -overview. 2014.

71. Jiang R, Lee I, Lee TA, Pickard AS. The societal cost of heroin use disorder in the United States. PLoS ONE. 2017;12(5):e0177323.

72. McDaid D, Park AL, Wahlbeck K. The Economic Case for the Prevention of Mental Illness. Annual review of public health. 2019.

73. Sassi F, editor. Tackling Harmful Alcohol Use: Economics and Public Health Policy. Paris: OECD Publishing; 2015.

74. Abbott M, Binde P, Clark L, Hodgins D, Johnson M, Manitowabi D, et al. Conceptual framework of harmful gambling: An international collaboration. Ontario Problem Gambling Research Centre (OPGRC); 2018.

75. Chun J, Cho S, Chung I-J, Kim S. Economic and psychosocial impact of problem gambling in South Korea. Asian Journal of Gambling Issues and Public Health. 2011;2(1):29-38.

76. Blaszczynski A, Anjoul F, Shannon K, Keen B, Pickering D, Wieczorek M. Gambling harm minimisation report. Sydney: The University of Sydney Gambling Treatment Clinic. 2015.

77. Browne M, Rawat V, Greer N, Langham E, Rockloff M, Hanley C. What is the harm? Applying a public health methodology to measure the impact of gambling problems and harm on quality of life. Journal of Gambling Issues. 2017(36).

78. Delfabbro P, King DL. Challenges in the Conceptualisation and Measurement of Gambling-Related Harm. Journal of gambling studies. 2019:1-13.

79. Walker DM. Challenges that confront researchers on estimating the social costs of gambling. Report American Gaming Association. 2008.

80. Torske MO, Hilt B, Bjorngaard JH, Glasscock D, Krokstad S. Disability pension and symptoms of anxiety and depression: a prospective comparison of farmers and other occupational groups. The HUNT Study, Norway. BMJ open. 2015;5(11):e009114.

81. Mazar A, Williams RJ, Stanek EJ, 3rd, Zorn M, Volberg RA. The importance of friends and family to recreational gambling, at-risk gambling, and problem gambling. BMC Public Health. 2018;18(1):1080.

82. Williams RJ, Rehm J, Stevens R. The social and economic impacts of gambling: Final report. Canadian Interprovincial Consortium for Gambling Research. 2011.

83. Platt S, McLean J, McCollam A, Blamey A, Mackenzie M, McDaid D, et al. Evaluation of the first phase of Choose Life: the national strategy and action plan to prevent suicide in Scotland. Edinburgh, UK: Scottish Executive Social Research; 2006. Report No.: 0950-2254 Contract No.: project\_report.

84. Volberg R, Williams RJ, al. E. Social and Economic Impacts of Expanded Gambling in Massachusetts: 2018. Boston University of Massachusetts; 2018.

85. Keetharuth AD, Brazier J, Connell J, Bjorner JB, Carlton J, Buck ET, et al. Recovering Quality of Life (ReQoL): a new generic self-reported outcome measure for use with people experiencing mental health difficulties. The British Journal of Psychiatry. 2018;212(1):42-9.

86. NICE. Press release: NICE to work with partners on developing new ways to measure quality of life across health and social care. London: NICE; 2017.

87. New South Wales Government. The Impact of Gambling Help Services on problem gambling in NSW2016.

88. McDaid D, Sassi F, Merkur S, editors. Promoting health, preventing disease: the economic case. Maidenhead: Open University Press; 2014.

89. Adams PJ. A tale of missed opportunities: pursuit of a public health approach to gambling in New Zealand. Addiction. 2012;107(6).

90. Husereau D, Drummond M, Petrou S, Carswell C, Moher D, Greenberg D, et al. Consolidated Health Economic Evaluation Reporting Standards (CHEERS)-explanation and elaboration: a report of the ISPOR Health Economic Evaluation Publication Guidelines Good Reporting Practices Task Force. Value in health : the journal of the International Society for Pharmacoeconomics and Outcomes Research. 2013;16(2):231-50.

91. Sanders GD, Neumann PJ, Basu A, Brock DW, Feeny D, Krahn M, et al. Recommendations for Conduct, Methodological Practices, and Reporting of Costeffectiveness Analyses: Second Panel on Cost-Effectiveness in Health and Medicine. Jama. 2016;316(10):1093-103.

### **Appendix 1: Review search strategies**

### Medline 1,143 records (PUBMED version 1410)

- 1. Gambling/
- 2. Behavior Addictive/
- 3. Alcoholism/
- 4. Public Health/
- 5. Gambl\*
- 6. Costs and Costs Analysis/
- 7. OR/ 1-3
- 8. 4 AND 5
- 9. 7 AND 6
- 10. 8 AND 6
- 11. 9 OR 10

### CINAHL 1,141 records

- 1. Gambling/
- 2. Behavior Addictive/
- 3. Alcoholism/
- 4. Public Health/
- 5. Gambl\*
- 6. Costs and Costs Analysis/
- 7. OR/ 1-3
- 8. 4 AND 5
- 9. 7 AND 6
- 10. 8 AND 6
- 11. 9 OR 10

### Psychinfo 384 records

- 1. Gambling/
- 2. Addiction/
- 3. Alcoholism/
- 4. Public Health/
- 5. Gambl\*
- 6. Costs and Costs Analysis/
- 7. OR/ 1-3
- 8. 4 AND 5
- 9. 7 AND 6
- 10. 8 AND 6
- 11. 9 OR 10

#### EMBASE 1497 records

- 1. Gambling/
- 2. Pathological Gambling/
- 3. Addiction/
- 4. Public Health/
- 5. Gambl\*
- 6. Economic Evaluation/
- 7. OR/ 1-3
- 8. 4 AND 5
- 9. 7 AND 6
- 10. 8 AND 6
- 11. 9 OR 10
- 12. Limit articles

#### **SOCINDEX 91 records**

- 1. Gambling Behavior/
- 2. Compulsive Behavior/
- 3. Alcoholism/
- 4. Public Health/
- 5. Gambl\*
- 6. Cost/
- 7. OR/ 1-3
- 8. 4 AND 5
- 9. 7 AND 6

- 10. 8 AND 6
- 11. 9 OR 10

#### **Criminal Justice Abstracts with Full Text 127 records**

- 1. Gambling Behavior/
- 2. Compulsive Behavior/
- 3. Alcoholism/
- 4. Public Health/
- 5. Gambl\*
- 6. Cost/
- 7. OR/ 1-3
- 8. 4 AND 5
- 9. 7 AND 6
- 10. 8 AND 6
- 11. 9 OR 10
- 12 Cost\* AND 5
- 13. 11 AND 12

#### Econlit records 1,939 records

- 1. Gambling/
- 2. Cost\*
- 3. Health/
- 4. 1 AND 2
- 5. 1 AND 3
- 6. 4 OR 5

#### HMIC Health Management Information Consortium 54 records

- 1. Gambling/
- 2. Gamblers/
- 3. Gambling Machines/
- 4. Addiction/
- 5. Public Health/
- 6. Gambl\*
- 6. Economic Evaluation/
- 7. Social Costs/
- 8. Cost of illness studies/
- 9. Social economics/
- 10. Social welfare economics/
- 11 Welfare economics
- 12. OR/ 1-4
- 13. 5 AND 6
- 14. OR / 6-11
- 15. 12 AND 14
- 16. 13 AND 14
- 17. 15 OR 16

#### **Google Scholar Search 3,240**

- 1. Gambling
- 2. Gamblers
- 3. Social Cost
- 4. Public Health
- 5. 1 OR 2
- 6. 5 AND 3 AND 4
- 7. Limit 2009 2019

# Appendix 2: References included in mapping review

#### **Gambling-related literature**

1. Abbott M, Binde P, Clark L, Hodgins D, Johnson M, Manitowabi D, et al. Conceptual framework of harmful gambling: An international collaboration. Ontario Problem Gambling Research Centre (OPGRC); 2018.

2. Abbott MW, Volberg RA, Ronnberg S. Comparing the New Zealand and Swedish National Surveys of Gambling and Problem Gambling. Journal of Gambling Studies. 2004;20(3):237-58.

3. Adams PJ. A tale of missed opportunities: pursuit of a public health approach to gambling in New Zealand. Addiction. 2012;107(6).

4. Armstrong AR, Thomas A, Abbott M. Gambling Participation, Expenditure and Risk of Harm in Australia, 1997-1998 and 2010-2011. Journal of Gambling Studies. 2018;34(1):255-74.

5. Arthur JN, Williams RJ, Belanger YD. The Relationship between Legal Gambling and Crime in Alberta1. Canadian Journal of Criminology & Criminal Justice. 2014;56(1):49-84.

6. Awaworyi Churchill S, Farrell L. The Impact of Gambling on Depression: New Evidence from England and Scotland. Economic Modelling. 2018;68:475-83.

7. Barmaki R. Gambling as a Social Problem: On the Social Conditions of Gambling in Canada. Journal of Youth Studies. 2010;13(1):47-64.

8. Becker T. Soziale Kosten des Glücksspiels in Deutschland: Lang; 2011.

9. Binde P. Preventing and responding to gambling-related harm and crime in the workplace. Nordic Studies on Alcohol and Drugs. 2016;33(3):247-66.

10. Blaszczynski A, Anjoul F, Shannon K, Keen B, Pickering D, Wieczorek M. Gambling harm minimisation report. Sydney: The University of Sydney Gambling Treatment Clinic. 2015.

11. Browne M, Bellringer M, Greer N, Kolandai-Matchett K, Rawat V, Langham E, et al. Measuring the Burden of Gambling Harm in New Zealand. Auckland University of Technology: University of Auckland; 2017.

12. Browne M, Greer N, Armstrong T, Doran C, Kinchin I, Langham E, et al. The social cost of gambling to Victoria. 2017.

13. Browne M, Greer N, Rawat V, Rockloff M. A population-level metric for gambling-related harm. International Gambling Studies. 2017;17(2):163-75.

14. Browne M, Rawat V, Greer N, Langham E, Rockloff M, Hanley C. What is the harm? Applying a public health methodology to measure the impact of gambling problems and harm on quality of life. Journal of Gambling Issues. 2017(36).

15. Castrén S, Basnet S, Salonen AH, Pankakoski M, Ronkainen J-E, Alho H, et al. Factors associated with disordered gambling in Finland. Substance abuse treatment, prevention, and policy. 2013;8(1):24.

16. Chang J-J, Lai C-C, Wang P. Casino Regulations and Economic Welfare. Canadian Journal of Economics. 2010;43(3):1058-85.

17. Chene C. Problem gambling "like a new disease". CMAJ: Canadian Medical Association Journal. 2005;173(1):21-.

18. Chhabra D, Lutz G, Gonnerman M. Socioeconomic impact of gambling on lowans. Final Report prepared for the lowa Legislative Council Cedar Falls, IA: University of Northern Iowa. 2005.

19. Chun J, Cho S, Chung I-J, Kim S. Economic and psychosocial impact of problem gambling in South Korea. Asian Journal of Gambling Issues and Public Health. 2011;2(1):29-38.

20. Collins D, Lapsley H. The social costs and benefits of gambling: An introduction to the economic issues. Journal of Gambling Studies. 2003;19(2):123-48.

21. Costes J-M, Kairouz S, Monson E, Eroukmanoff V. Where Lies the Harm in Lottery Gambling? A Portrait of Gambling Practices and Associated Problems. Journal of Gambling Studies. 2018;34(4):1293-311.

22. Cowlishaw S, Kessler D. Problem Gambling in the UK: Implications for Health,
Psychosocial Adjustment and Health Care Utilization. Eur Addict Res. 2016;22(2):908.

23. Crofts P. Gambling & criminal behavior: An analysis of local & district court file2002.

24. Delfabbro P, King DL. Challenges in the Conceptualisation and Measurement of Gambling-Related Harm. Journal of gambling studies. 2019:1-13.

25. Derevensky JL, Remmers P. Social costs: a report specifying the costs of addiction to societies. Gambling and gaming. Barcelona: Hospital Clinic de Barcelona 2014.

26. di Bella E, Gandullia L, Leporatti L. The Impact of Gambling on Government Budget: A European Comparison with a Focus on Italy. Economia Internazionale/International Economics. 2015;68(2):187-212.

27. Downs C, Woolrych R. Gambling and debt: the hidden impacts on family and work life. Community, Work & Family. 2010;13(3):311-28.

28. Eadington WR. Measuring costs from permitted gaming: Concepts and categories in evaluating gambling's consequences. Journal of Gambling Studies. 2003;19(2):185-213.

29. Eadington WR. Costs of Addicted Gamblers: Comment on Kindt's Paper. Managerial and Decision Economics. 2004;25(4):191-6.

30. Effertz T, Bischof A, Rumpf H-J, Meyer C, John U. The Effect of Online Gambling on Gambling Problems and Resulting Economic Health Costs in Germany. European Journal of Health Economics. 2018;19(7):967-78.

31. Effertz T, Verheyen F, Linder R. Die medizinischen Kosten schädlichen Alkohol-und Tabakkonsums in Deutschland–eine Analyse mittels GKV-Routinedaten [The Medical Costs of Harmful Alcohol and Tobacco Consumption in Germany – an Analysis with Health Insurance Claim Data]. Sucht. 2014;60(4):203-13.

32. Farrow S. Adding Value with Benefit-Cost Analysis: Forecasting Net Social Benefits from Impacts of Slot Machine Gambling in Maryland. Journal of Benefit-Cost Analysis. 2015;6(2):281-304.

33. Farrow S, Shinogle J. Are There Net State Social Benefits or Costs from Legalizing Slot Machine Gambling? 2010.

34. Fidelie LW. Internet Gambling: Innocent Activity or Cybercrime? International Journal of Cyber Criminology. 2009;3(1):476-91.

35. Fong DKC, Fong HN, Li SZ. The social cost of gambling in Macao: Before and after the liberalisation of the gaming industry. International Gambling Studies. 2011;11(1):43-56.

36. Forrest D. An economic and social review of gambling in Great Britain. The Journal of Gambling Business and Economics. 2013;7(3):1-33.

37. Fulton C. Playing Social Roulette: The Impact of Gambling on Individuals and Society in Ireland. University College Dublin; 2015.

 Gazel R. The economic impacts of casino gambling at the state and local levels.
 The Annals of the American Academy of Political and Social Science. 1998;556(1):66-84.

39. Gerstein DR. Assessing the Costs of 'Addicted' Gamblers. Managerial and Decision Economics. 2004;25(4):201-3.

40. Grinols EL. Gambling in America: Costs and benefits. Gambling in America: Costs and benefits. 2004.

41. Grinols EL, Mustard DB. Measuring industry externalities: The curious case of casinos and crime2001.

42. Grinols EL, Mustard DB. Casinos, Crime, and Community Costs. Review of Economics and Statistics. 2006;88(1):28-45.

43. Gu X, Li G, Tam PS. Casino tourism, social cost and tax effects. International Gambling Studies. 2013;13(2):221-39.

44. Han S, Lee H, Hur T, Jang H. The actual condition, participation rate of gambling and prevalence of pathological gambling in South-Korea. The Korean Journal of Health Psychology. 2009;14:255-76.

45. Heiskanen M. Financial recovery from problem gambling: problem gamblers' experiences of social assistance and other financial support. Journal of Gambling Issues. 2017(35).

46. Henriksson LE. Hardly a Quick Fix: Casino Gambling in Canada. Canadian Public Policy. 1996;22(2):116-28.

47. Henriksson LE. Gambling in Canada: Some Insights for Cost-Benefit Analysis. Managerial and Decision Economics. 2001;22(1-3):113-23.

48. Humphreys B, Nyman J, Ruseski J. The Effect of Recreational Gambling on Regional Health Outcomes: Evidence from Canadian Provinces. 2016.

49. Humphreys BR, Soebbing BP, Wynne HJ, Turvey J, Lee YS. University of Alberta SEIGA research team: Final report to the Alberta Gaming Research Institute on the socio-economic impact of gambling in Alberta. Alberta Gaming Research Institute; 2011.

50. Ifrim S. Decoding Problem Gamblers' Signals: A Decision Model for Casino Enterprises. Journal of Gambling Studies. 2015;31(4):1671-93.

51. Jeanrenaud C, Buzokua T, Simon O, St-Martin R. Conséquences financières du jeu excessif: Etat des lieux en Suisse et dans les cantons romands. Neuchâtel: IRENE & Centre du jeu excessif; 2015.

52. Jeanrenaud C, Gay M, Kohler D, Besson J, Simon O. Le cout social du jeu excessif en Suisse. Neuchatel: Institut de recherches e'conomique de Neucha<sup>\*</sup> tel: Centre du jeu excessif.; 2012.

53. John A, Wardle H, McManus S, Dymond S. Report 3: Scoping Current Evidence and Evidence-Gaps in Research on Gambling-Related Suicide. London: GambleAware; 2019.

54. Kalischuk RG, Nowatzki N, Cardwell K, Klein K, Solowoniuk J. Problem gambling and its impact on families: A literature review. International Gambling Studies. 2006;6(1):31-60.

55. Kaminer Y. Gambling use disorders--a public health problem. Connecticut Medicine. 2000;64(11):663-8.

56. Kenyon A, Ormerod N, Parsons D, Wardle H. Problem Gambling in Leeds: Research Report for Leeds City Council. Leeds City Council Leeds. 2016.

57. Kindt JW. The Costs of Addicted Gamblers: Should the States Initiate Megalawsuits Similar to the Tobacco Cases? Managerial and Decision Economics. 2001;22(1-3):17-63.

58. Kohler D. Three essays on the socioeconomics of gambling and pathological gambling: University of Neuchâtel; 2012.

59. Kohler D. A monetary valuation of the quality of life loss associated with pathological gambling: an application using a health utility index. Journal of Gambling Issues. 2014(29):1-23.

60. Kohler D, Dunand C, Simon O. How can the social cost of addiction be calculated? Comment calcule-t-on le cout social des addictions? 2014;36(2):141-9.

61. Korn D, Gibbins R, Azmier J. Framing public policy towards a public health paradigm for gambling. Journal of Gambling Studies. 2003;19(2):235-56.

62. Künzi K, Fritschi T, Egger T. Glücksspiel und Spielsucht in der Schweiz: empirische Untersuchung von Spielpraxis, Entwicklung, Sucht und Konsequenzen. Bern: Büro für arbeits- und sozialpolitische Studien BASS AG.; 2004.

63. Künzi K, Fritschi T, Oesch T, Gehrig M, Julien N. Soziale Kosten des Glücksspiels in Casinos: Studie zur Erfassung der durch die Schweizer Casinos

verursachten sozialen Kosten. Bern: Büro für arbeits- und sozialpolitische Studien BASS AG; 2009.

64. Lesieur HR. Costs and Treatment of Pathological Gambling. Annals of the American Academy of Political and Social Science. 1998;556:153-71.

65. Lewis C, Roper L, Scott-Samuel A. Fixed odds betting terminal use and problem gambling across the Liverpool City region. 2014.

66. Li G, Gu X, Wu J. A Trade Based View on Casino Taxation: Market Conditions. Journal of Gambling Studies. 2015;31(2):585-606.

67. Lin E-YJ, Casswell S, Easton B, Huckle T, Asiasiga L, You RQ. Time and money spent gambling and the relationship with quality-of-life measures: A national study of New Zealanders. Journal of Gambling Issues. 2010.

68. London Councils. A 'Whole Council' approach to gambling. A guide for public health and other council officers to support the revision of borough statements of policy. London: London Councils; 2018.

69. Madhusudhan RG. Betting on Casino Revenues: Lessons from State Experiences. National Tax Journal. 1996;49(3):401-12.

70. Makarovič M, Macur M, Rončević B. POLICY CHALLENGES OF PROBLEM GAMBLING IN SLOVENIA. Ljetopis socijalnog rada. 2011;18(1):127-52.

71. Mallach A. Economic and social impact of introducing casino gambling: A review and assessment of the literature: Federal Reserve Bank of Philadelphia; 2010.

72. Mathews M, Volberg R. Impact of problem gambling on financial, emotional and social well-being of Singaporean families. International Gambling Studies. 2013;13(1):127-40.

73. Moellman N, Mitra A. Indian Gaming in Oklahoma: Implications for Community Welfare. Journal of Socio-Economics. 2013;45:64-70.

74. New South Wales Government. The Impact of Gambling Help Services on problem gambling in NSW2016.

75. O'Neil M, Chandler N. Social impacts of gambling: A comparative study. Adelaide: Independent Gambling Authority; 2009.

76. O'Neil M, Chandler N, Kosturjak A, Whetton S, Lindsay S. Social and Economic Impact Study into Gambling in Tasmania. Adelaide: Adelaide and Flinders Universities; 2008.

77. Peacock TD, Day PA, Peacock RB. At what cost? The social impact of American Indian gaming. Journal of health & social policy. 1999;10(4):23-34.

78. Philander KS, Walker DM. William R. Eadington and the economics of gambling. UNLV Gaming Research & Review Journal. 2012;16(2):2.

79. Politzer RM, Morrow JS, Leavey SB. Report on the cost-benefit/effectiveness of treatment at the Johns Hopkins Center for Pathological Gambling. Journal of Gambling Behavior. 1985;1(2):131-42.

80. Productivity Commission. Australia's gambling industries, inquiry report (Volume 1). Canberra: Productivity Commission; 1999.

81. Productivity Commission. Gambling. Inquiry Report Volume 1. Canberra: Australian Government; 2010.

Pryce R, Walker I, Wheeler R. How much of a problem is problem gambling?
 2017.

83. Public Health Agency of Sweden. Elvaårsuppföljning av spel och hälsa bland personer som tidigare haft spelproblem. [An eleven years follow-up of gambling and health amongpeople with previous gambling problems]. Solna: Public Health Agency of Sweden,; 2015.

84. Rodriguez-Monguio R, Brand E, Volberg R. The economic burden of pathological gambling and co-occurring mental health and substance use disorders. Journal of Addiction Medicine. 2018;12(1):53-60.

85. Rogers R, Wardle H, Sharp CA, Dymond S, Davies TJ, Hughes K, et al. Framing a public health approach to gambling harms in Wales: Challenges and opportunities. Bangor: Bangor University. 2019.

86. Shaffer HJ, Korn DA. Gambling and related mental disorders: a public health analysis. Annual Review Of Public Health. 2002;23:171-212.

87. Simmons R. Economics of gambling. Economics uncut: A complete guide to life, death and misadventure. 2005:367-88.

88. Single E. Estimating the costs of substance abuse: implications to the estimation of the costs and benefits of gambling. Journal of Gambling Studies. 2003;19(2):215-33.

89. Smith G, Wynne H, Hartnagel T. Examining police records to assess gambling impacts: A study of gambling-related crime in the City of Edmonto2003.

90. Subramaniam M, Abdin E, Shahwan S, Vaingankar JA, Picco L, Browning CJ, et al. Culture and age influences upon gambling and problem gambling. Addictive behaviors reports. 2015;1:57-63.

91. Swindon's Health and Wellbeing Board. Gambling Harms in Swindon - Rapid Health Needs Assessment. Swindon: Swindon Borough Council; 2019.

92. Talamo G, Manuguerra G. The Gambling Sector: A Socio-economic Analysis of the Case of Italy. Eastern European Business and Economics Journal. 2016;2(4):315-30.

93. Thompson WN, Gazel R, Rickman D. Social and legal costs of compulsive gambling. Gaming law review. 1997;1(1):81-9.

94. Thorley C, Stirling A, Huynh E. Cards on the table: the cost to government associated with people who are problem gamblers in Britain. IPPR Report. 2016.

95. Vandall FJ. Winning at Craps: Are Casinos Vulnerable to State Suits for Social Costs?--A Preliminary Analysis. Managerial and Decision Economics. 2004;25(4):205-8.

96. Victorian Competition and Efficiency Commission. Counting the cost: Inquiry into the costs of problem gambling. Melbourne: Victorian Competition and Efficiency Commission; 2012.

97. Volberg R, Williams RJ, al. E. Social and Economic Impacts of Expanded Gambling in Massachusetts: 2018. Boston University of Massachusetts; 2018.

98. Walker DM. Methodological issues in the social cost of gambling studies. Journal of Gambling Studies. 2003;19(2):149-84.

99. Walker DM. Costs of Addicted Gamblers: Kindt's Paper Epitomizes the Problems in Gambling Research. Managerial and Decision Economics. 2004;25(4):197-200.

100. Walker DM. Benefit-Cost Analysis: Problems in Quantifying the Social Costs and Benefits of Gambling. American Journal of Economics and Sociology. 2007;66(3):609-45.

101. Walker DM. The Economics of Casino Gambling: Heidelberg and New York: Springer; 2007. xii p.

102. Walker DM. Problems in quantifying the social costs and benefits of gambling. American Journal of Economics and Sociology. 2007;66(3):609-45.

103. Walker DM. Problems identified by Makela parallel those in 'social cost of gambling' studies. NAT Nordisk alkohol & narkotikatidskrift. 2012;29(4):363-5.

104. Walker DM. Casinonomics: The Socioeconomic Impacts of the Casino Industry: Heidelberg and New York:

Springer Science + Business Media; 2013. xv p.

105. Walker DM. Overview of the economic and social impacts of gambling in the United States. 2013), The Oxford Handbook of the Economics of Gambling, Oxford University Press, Oxford. 2013:108-28.

106. Walker DM. The social costs of gambling. Casinonomics: Springer; 2013. p. 153-75.

107. Walker DM, Barnett AH. The social costs of gambling: An economic perspective. Journal of Gambling Studies. 1999;15(3):181-212.

108. Walker DM, Fund RG, editors. Quantification of the social costs and benefits of gambling. th annual Alberta Conference on Gambling Research Banff, Canada; 2006.
109. Walker DM, Kelly SM. The Roots of Modern 'Social Cost of Gambling' Estimates. Economic Affairs (Institute of Economic Affairs). 2011;31(1):38-42.

110. Walker DM, Sobel RS. Social and economic impacts of gambling. Current Addiction Reports. 2016;3(3):293-8.

111. Wardle H, Reith G, Best D, McDaid D, Platt S. Measuring gambling-related harms: a framework for action. 2018.

112. Williams RJ, Rehm J, Stevens R. The social and economic impacts of gambling: Final report. Canadian Interprovincial Consortium for Gambling Research. 2011.

113. Winkler P, Bejdova M, Csemy L, Weissova A. Social Costs of Gambling in the Czech Republic 2012. Journal of gambling studies. 2017;33(4):1293-310.

114. Wu S-T, Chen Y-S. The social, economic, and environmental impacts of casino gambling on the residents of Macau and Singapore. Tourism Management. 2015;48(C):285-98.

115. Wynne HJ, Shaffer HJ. The socioeconomic impact of gambling: The Whistler symposium. Journal of Gambling Studies. 2003;19(2):111-21.

#### **Drug-related harms**

1. Roche A, Pidd K, Kostadinov V. Alcohol- and drug-related absenteeism: a costly problem. Australian And New Zealand Journal Of Public Health. 2016;40(3):236-8.

2. Lievens D, Vander Laenen F, Verhaeghe N, Putman K, Pauwels L, Hardyns W, et al. Economic consequences of legal and illegal drugs: The case of social costs in Belgium. International Journal of Drug Policy. 2017;44:50-7.

3. Moraes E, Becker P. Indirect costs and the burden of alcohol- and drug-related problems. Mental health economics: The costs and benefits of psychiatric care. 2017:393-400.

4. Rehm J, Gnam W, Popova S, Baliunas D, Brochu S, Fischer B, et al. The costs of alcohol, illegal drugs, and tobacco in Canada, 2002. Journal Of Studies On Alcohol And Drugs. 2007;68(6):886-95.

5. Choi BC, Robson L, Single E. Estimating the economic costs of the abuse of tobacco, alcohol and illicit drugs: a review of methodologies and Canadian data sources. Chronic Diseases In Canada. 1997;18(4):149-65.

6. Krebs E, Kerr T, Montaner J, Wood E, Nosyk B. Dynamics in the costs of criminality among opioid dependent individuals. Drug and Alcohol Dependence. 2014;144:193-200.

7. Shield KD, Rehm MX, Rehm J. Social costs of addiction in Europe. Impact of Addictive Substances and Behaviours on Individual and Societal Well-being. 2015:181-8.

8. Single E. Why we should still estimate the costs of substance abuse even if we needn't pay undue attention to the bottom line. Drug and alcohol review. 2009;28(2):117-21.

9. Fernández M. The socioeconomic impact of drug-related crimes in Chile. International Journal of Drug Policy. 2012;23(6):465-72.

10. Kopp P, Ogrodnik M. The social cost of drugs in France in 2010. European Journal of Health Economics. 2017;18(7):883-92.

11. Melberg HO. Conceptual problems with studies of the social cost of alcohol and drug use. NORDIC STUDIES ON ALCOHOL AND DRUGS. 2010;27:4.

12. Potapchik E, Popovich L. Social cost of substance abuse in Russia. Value in Health Regional Issues. 2014;4:1-5.

13. Mielecka-Kubień Z, Okulicz-Kozaryn K, Zin-Sędek M, Oleszczuk M, Brzózka K, Colom J, et al. Social costs: a report specifying the costs of addiction to societies. Abuse of alcohol, illegal drugs and tobacco. Barcelona: Hospital Clinic de Barcelona 2014.

14. Alberto Vella V, Garcia-Altes A, Segura Garcia L, Ibanez Martinez N, Colom Farran J. Systematic review of guidelines in estimating social costs on drugs. Gaceta sanitaria. 2018;32(5):481-7.

15. Andlin-Sobocki P, Rehm J. Cost of addiction in Europe. European Journal of Neurology. 2005;12(s1):28-33.

16. Lin SH, Chen KC, Lee SY, Hsiao CY, Lee IH, Yeh TL, et al. The economic cost of heroin dependency and quality of life among heroin users in Taiwan. Psychiatry Research. 2013;209(3):512-7.

17. Copello A, Templeton L, Powell J. The impact of addiction on the family: Estimates of prevalence and costs. Drugs: Education, Prevention & Policy. 2010;17(Suppl 1):63-74.

18. Zinn C. Social costs of smoking are triple those of illicit drugs. BMJ (Clinical research ed). 2003;326(7383):242.

19. Healey A, Knapp M, Astin J, Gossop M, Marsden J, Stewart D, et al. Economic burden of drug dependency. Social costs incurred by drug users at intake to the National Treatment Outcome Research Study. British Journal of Psychiatry. 1998;173(AUG.):160-5.

20. Healey A, Knapp M, Marsden J, Gossop M, Stewart D. Criminal outcomes and costs of treatment services for injecting and non-injecting heroin users: Evidence from a national prospective cohort survey. Journal of Health Services Research and Policy. 2003;8(3):134-41.

21. Maynard A, Hardman G, Whelan A. Data Note--9. Measuring the social costs of addictive substances. British journal of addiction. 1987;82(6):701-6.

22. Goranitis I, Coast J, Day E, Copello A, Freemantle N, Frew E. Maximizing health or sufficient capability in economic evaluation? A methodological experiment of treatment for drug addiction. Medical Decision Making. 2017;37(5):498-511.

23. Miller TR, Nygaard P, Gaidus A, Grube JW, Ponicki WR, Lawrence BA, et al. Heterogeneous Costs of Alcohol and Drug Problems Across Cities and Counties in California. Alcoholism, Clinical And Experimental Research. 2017;41(4):758-68.

Harwood HJ, Fountain D, Fountain G. Economic cost of alcohol and drug abuse in the United States, 1992: a report. Addiction (Abingdon, England). 1999;94(5):6315.

25. Holland P, Mushinski M. Costs of alcohol and drug abuse in the United States, 1992. Alcohol/Drugs COI Study Team. Statistical bulletin (Metropolitan Life Insurance Company : 1984). 1999;80(4):2-9.

26. Jerrell JM, Hu TW. Estimating the cost impact of three dual diagnosis treatment programs. Evaluation review. 1996;20(2):160-80.

27. Rice DP, Kelman S, Miller LS. Estimates of economic costs of alcohol and drug abuse and mental illness, 1985 and 1988. Public Health Reports. 1991;106(3):280-92.

28. Basu A, Paltiel AD, Pollack HA. Social costs of robbery and the costeffectiveness of substance abuse treatment. Health Economics. 2008;17(8):927-46.

29. Benham T, Goplerud E, Hodge S. The Impact and Real Costs of Substance Use Among Your Workforce. PARADIGM (Targeted Publications Group, Inc). 2017;21(3):12-7.

30. Birnbaum HG, White AG, Schiller M, Waldman T, Cleveland JM, Roland CL. Societal Costs of Prescription Opioid Abuse, Dependence, and Misuse in the United States. Pain Medicine. 2011;12(4):657-67.

31. Cartwright WS. Cocaine medications, cocaine consumption and societal costs. PharmacoEconomics. 2000;18(4):405-13.

32. Daley M, Argeriou M, McCarty D, Callahan Jr JJ, Shepard DS, Williams CN. The costs of crime and the benefits of substance abuse treatment for pregnant women. Journal of Substance Abuse Treatment. 2000;19(4):445-58.

33. Deschenes EP, Anglin MD, Speckart G. Narcotics addiction: Related criminal careers, social and economic costs. Journal of Drug Issues. 1991;21(2):383-411.

34. French MT, Roebuck MC, McLellan AT. Cost estimation when time and resources are limited: The Brief DATCAP. Journal of Substance Abuse Treatment. 2004;27(3):187-93.

35. Jiang R, Lee I, Lee TA, Pickard AS. The societal cost of heroin use disorder in the United States. PLoS ONE. 2017;12(5):e0177323.

36. Mark TL, Woody GE, Juday T, Kleber HD. The economic costs of heroin addiction in the United States. Drug and Alcohol Dependence. 2001;61(2):195-206.

37. Wickizer TM. State-level estimates of the economic costs of alcohol and drug abuse. Journal of health care finance. 2013;39(3):71-84.

38. Caulkins JP, Nicosia N. What economics can contribute to the addiction sciences. Addiction. 2010;105(7):1156-63.

39. French MT. The role of health economics in substance abuse research. Recent advances and future opportunities. Overview. Recent developments in alcoholism : an official publication of the American Medical Society on Alcoholism, the Research Society on Alcoholism, and the National Council on Alcoholism. 2001;15:201-8.

40. Gillespie RW. Heroin addiction, crime and economic cost: A critical analysis. Journal of Criminal Justice. 1978;6(4):305-13.

41. McCollister K, Yang X, Sayed B, French MT, Leff JA, Schackman BR. Monetary conversion factors for economic evaluations of substance use disorders. Journal of Substance Abuse Treatment. 2017;81:25-34.

#### **Tobacco-related harms**

1. Magnus A, Cadilhac D, Sheppard L, Cumming T, Pearce D, Carter R. Economic benefits of achieving realistic smoking cessation targets in Australia. American Journal of Public Health. 2011;101(2):321-7.

2. Choi BC, Pak AW. Health and social costs of tobacco use in Ontario, Canada, 1979 and 1988. Journal of Epidemiology & Community Health. 1996;50(1):81-5.

3. Rehm J, Gnam W, Popova S, Baliunas D, Brochu S, Fischer B, et al. The costs of alcohol, illegal drugs, and tobacco in Canada, 2002. Journal Of Studies On Alcohol And Drugs. 2007;68(6):886-95.

4. Choi BC, Robson L, Single E. Estimating the economic costs of the abuse of tobacco, alcohol and illicit drugs: a review of methodologies and Canadian data sources. Chronic Diseases In Canada. 1997;18(4):149-65.

5. Yang L, Sung H-Y, Mao Z, Hu T-w, Rao K. Economic costs attributable to smoking in China: update and an 8-year comparison, 2000-2008. Tobacco Control. 2011;20(4):266-72.

6. Effertz T, Mann K. The burden and cost of disorders of the brain in Europe with the inclusion of harmful alcohol use and nicotine addiction. European Neuropsychopharmacology. 2013;23(7):742-8.

7. Sonntag D, Gilbody S, Winkler V, Ali S. German EstSmoke: estimating adult smoking-related costs and consequences of smoking cessation for Germany. Addiction. 2018;113(1):125-36.

8. Potapchik E, Popovich L. Social cost of substance abuse in Russia. Value in Health Regional Issues. 2014;4:1-5.

9. Mielecka-Kubień Z, Okulicz-Kozaryn K, Zin-Sędek M, Oleszczuk M, Brzózka K, Colom J, et al. Social costs: a report specifying the costs of addiction to societies. Abuse of alcohol, illegal drugs and tobacco. Barcelona: Hospital Clinic de Barcelona 2014.

10. Yang MC, Fann CY, Wen CP, Cheng TY. Smoking attributable medical expenditures, years of potential life lost, and the cost of premature death in Taiwan. Tobacco Control. 2005;14:i62-70.

11. Zinn C. Social costs of smoking are triple those of illicit drugs. BMJ (Clinical research ed). 2003;326(7383):242.

12. Qi W, Szatkowski L, Britton J, Parrott S. Economic cost of smoking in people with mental disorders in the UK. Tobacco Control. 2015;24(5):462-8.

13. Luce BR, Schweitzer SO. Smoking and alcohol abuse: a comparison of their economic consequences. New England Journal of Medicine. 1978;298(10):569-71.

14. Baker CL, Bruno M, Emir B, Li VW, Goren A. Smoking Cessation Is Associated With Lower Indirect Costs. Journal of Occupational & Environmental Medicine. 2018;60(6):490-5.

15. Best D, Binns HJ, Forman JA, Karr CJ, Paulson JA, Osterhoudt KC, et al. Technical report - Secondhand and prenatal tobacco smoke exposure. Pediatrics. 2009;124(5):e1017-e44.

16. Max W, Hai-Yen S, Yanling S, Stark B, Sung H-Y, Shi Y. The Cost of Smoking in California. Nicotine & Tobacco Research. 2016;18(5):1222-9.

17. Sung H, Wang L, Jin S, Hu T, Jiang Y. Economic burden of smoking in China, 2000. Tobacco Control. 2006;15:i5-11.

18. Max W, Sung HY, Tucker LY, Stark B. The Cost of Smoking for California's Hispanic Community. Nicotine & Tobacco Research. 2011;13(4):248-54.

19. Weimer DL, Vining AR, Thomas RK. Cost benefit analysis involving addictive goods: Contingent valuation to estimate willingness-to-pay for smoking cessation. Health Economics. 2009;18(2):181-202.

20. Pham Thi Hoang A, Le Thi T, Ross H, Nguyen Quynh A, Bui Ngoc L, Nguyen Thac M. Direct and indirect costs of smoking in Vietnam. Tobacco Control. 2016;25(1):96-100.

#### Other harms

1. Bon J, Koritnik B, Bresjanac M, Repovs G, Pregelj P, Dobnik B, et al. Cost of disorders of the brain in slovenia in 2010. Zdravniski Vestnik. 2013;82(3):164-75.

Ferguson BS. How can even economists call addiction rational? Substance Use
 & Misuse. 2006;41(4):423-6.

3. Goebbels AFG, Lakerveld J, Ament AJHA, Bot SDM, Severens JL. Exploring non-health outcomes of health promotion: The perspective of participants in a lifestyle behaviour change intervention. Health Policy. 2012;106(2):177-86.

4. Gustavsson A, Svensson M, Jacobi F, Allgulander C, Alonso J, Beghi E, et al. Cost of disorders of the brain in Europe 2010. European Neuropsychopharmacology. 2011;21(10):718-79.

5. Hollander E, Doernberg E, Shavitt R, Waterman RJ, Soreni N, Veltman DJ, et al. The cost and impact of compulsivity: A research perspective. European Neuropsychopharmacology. 2016;26(5):800-9.

6. Joshua J. The economics of addictive behaviours: The private and social costs of overeating and their remedies. The economics of addictive behaviours: The private and social costs of overeating and their remedies. 2017.

7. Krueger H, Turner D, Krueger J, Ready AE. The economic benefits of risk factor reduction in Canada: Tobacco smoking, excess weight and physical inactivity. Canadian Journal of Public Health. 2014;105(1):e69-78.

8. Olesen J, Gustavsson A, Svensson M, Wittchen HU, Jonsson B. The economic cost of brain disorders in Europe. European Journal of Neurology. 2012;19(1):155-62.

9. Pares-Badell O, Barbaglia G, Jerinic P, Gustavsson A, Salvador-Carulla L, Alonso J. Cost of disorders of the brain in Spain. PLoS ONE. 2014;9(8):e105471.

10. Patel A, Knapp M, Henderson J, Baldwin D. The economic consequences of social phobia. Journal Of Affective Disorders. 2002;68(2-3):221-33.

11. Pugliatti M, Sobocki P, Beghi E, Pini S, Cassano GB, Altamura AC, et al. Cost of disorders of the brain in Italy. Neurological Sciences. 2008;29(2):99-107.

12. Schoenen J, Gianni F, Schretlen L, Sobocki P. Cost estimates of brain disorders in Belgium. Acta Neurologica Belgica. 2006;106(4):208-14.

13. Wancata J, Sobocki P, Katschnig H. Cost of disorders of the brain in Austria in the year 2004. Wiener Klinische Wochenschrift. 2007;119(3-4):91-8.

14. Zhang C, Brook JS, Leukefeld CG, De La Rosa M, Brook DW. Compulsive buying and quality of life: An estimate of the monetary cost of compulsive buying among adults in early midlife. Psychiatry Research. 2017;252:208-14.

#### Economic evaluations in other areas of harm reduction

1. Anderson P, Chisholm D, Fuhr DC, Anderson P, Chisholm D, Fuhr DC. Effectiveness and cost-effectiveness of policies and programmes to reduce the harm caused by alcohol. Lancet. 2009;373 North American Edition(9682):2234-46.

2. Angus C, Latimer N, Preston L, Li J, Purshouse R. What are the implications for policy makers? A systematic review of the cost-effectiveness of screening and brief interventions for alcohol misuse in primary care. Frontiers in Psychiatry. 2014;5.

3. Angus C, Li J, Romero-Rodriguez E, Anderson P, Parrott S, Brennan A. Costeffectiveness of strategies to improve delivery of brief interventions for heavy drinking in primary care: results from the ODHIN trial. European Journal of Public Health. 2019;29(2):219-25.

4. Angus C, Scafato E, Ghirini S, Torbica A, Ferre F, Struzzo P, et al. Costeffectiveness of a programme of screening and brief interventions for alcohol in primary care in Italy. BMC family practice. 2014;15:26.

5. Angus C, Thomas C, Anderson P, Meier PS, Brennan A. Estimating the costeffectiveness of brief interventions for heavy drinking in primary health care across Europe. European journal of public health. 2017;27(2):345-51.

6. Annemans L, Vanoverbeke N, Tecco J, D'Hooghe D. Economic evaluation of Campral (Acamprosate) compared to placebo in maintaining abstinence in alcoholdependent patients. Eur Addict Res. 2000;6(2):71-8.

7. Anonymous. Cost effectiveness of treatment for alcohol problems: findings of the randomised UK alcohol treatment trial (UKATT). BMJ (Clinical research ed). 2005;331(7516):544.

8. Barbosa C, Cowell A, Bray J, Aldridge A. The Cost-effectiveness of Alcohol Screening, Brief Intervention, and Referral to Treatment (SBIRT) in Emergency and Outpatient Medical Settings. Journal Of Substance Abuse Treatment. 2015;53:1-8.

9. Barrett B, Byford S, Crawford MJ, Patton R, Drummond C, Henry JA, et al. Cost-effectiveness of screening and referral to an alcohol health worker in alcohol misusing patients attending an accident and emergency department: A decision-making approach. Drug and Alcohol Dependence. 2006;81(1):47-54.

10. Becker P, Kayo M. Cost-effectiveness of interventions for the treatment of alcohol and other substance use disorders. Mental health economics: The costs and benefits of psychiatric care. 2017:323-38.

11. Bray JW, Zarkin GA. Economic evaluation of alcoholism treatment. Alcohol research & health : the journal of the National Institute on Alcohol Abuse and Alcoholism. 2006;29(1):27-33.

12. Carter PM, Flannagan CAC, Bingham CR, Cunningham RM, Rupp JD. RESEARCH AND PRACTICE. Modeling the Injury Prevention Impact of Mandatory Alcohol Ignition Interlock Installation in All New US Vehicles. American Journal of Public Health. 2015;105(5):1028-35.

13. Cartwright WS. Cost-benefit and cost-effectiveness analysis of drug abuse treatment services. Evaluation review. 1998;22(5):609-36.

14. Charlet K, Heinz A. Harm reduction-a systematic review on effects of alcohol reduction on physical and mental symptoms. Addiction Biology. 2017;22(5):1119-59.

15. Ciketic S, Hayatbakhsh R, McKetin R, Doran CM, Najman JM. Costeffectiveness of counselling as a treatment option for methamphetamine dependence. Journal of Substance Use. 2015;20(4):239-46.

16. Cohen D, Alam MF, Jarvis PS. An analysis of the economic impact of smoking cessation in Europe. BMC Public Health. 2013;13(1):390-.

17. Collins BJ, Cuddy K, Martin AP. Assessing the effectiveness and costeffectiveness of drug intervention programs: UK case study. Journal of Addictive Diseases. 2017;36(1):5-13.

18. Costes J-M, Kairouz S, Eroukmanoff V, Monson E. Gambling Patterns and Problems of Gamblers on Licensed and Unlicensed Sites in France. Journal of Gambling Studies. 2016;32(1):79-91.

19. Crawford MJ, Sanatinia R, Barrett B, Byford S, Dean M, Green J, et al. The clinical effectiveness and cost-effectiveness of brief intervention for excessive alcohol consumption among people attending sexual health clinics: A randomised controlled trial (SHEAR). Health Technology Assessment. 2014;18(30).

20. Drost RMWA, Paulus ATG, Jander AF, Mercken L, Vries Hd, Ruwaard D, et al. A Web-Based Computer-Tailored Alcohol Prevention Program for Adolescents: Cost-Effectiveness and Intersectoral Costs and Benefits. Journal of Medical Internet Research. 2016;18(4):1-.

21. Duffy SQ. Economic analysis of addiction treatment programs. Comprehensive addictive behaviors and disorders, Vol 3: Interventions for addiction. 2013:599-609.

22. Dunlap LJ, Zarkin GA, Bray JW, Mills M, Kivlahan DR, McKay JR, et al. Revisiting the cost-effectiveness of the combine study for alcohol dependent patients: The patient perspective. Medical Care. 2010;48(4):306-13.

23. Engberg J, Morral AR. Reducing substance use improves adolescents' school attendance. Addiction. 2006;101(12):1741-51.

24. Ettner SL. Does treatment 'pay for itself'? Looking at the economic argument for addiction treatment. Behavioral healthcare. 2006;26(5):32-4.

25. Ettner SL, Huang D, Evans E, Rose Ash D, Hardy M, Jourabchi M, et al. Benefitcost in the California treatment outcome project: Does substance abuse treatment "pay for itself"? Health Services Research. 2006;41(1):192-213.

26. Fleming MF, Mundt MP, French MT, Manwell LB, Stauffacher EA, Barry KL. Benefit-cost analysis of brief physician advice with problem drinkers in primary care settings. Medical care. 2000;38(1):7-18.

27. Fleming MF, Mundt MP, French MT, Manwell LB, Stauffacher EA, Barry KL. Brief physician advice for problem drinkers: Long-term efficacy and benefit-cost analysis. Alcoholism: Clinical and Experimental Research. 2002;26(1):36-43.

28. Flynn PM, Kristiansen PL, Porto JV, Hubbard RL. Costs and benefits of treatment for cocaine addiction in DATOS. Drug and Alcohol Dependence. 1999;57(2):167-74.

29. French MT. Economic evaluation of drug abuse treatment programs: Methodology and findings. American Journal of Drug and Alcohol Abuse. 1995;21(1):111-35.

30. French MT. Economic evaluation of alcohol treatment services. Recent developments in alcoholism : an official publication of the American Medical Society on Alcoholism, the Research Society on Alcoholism, and the National Council on Alcoholism. 2001;15:209-28.

31. French MT, Roebuck MC, Dennis ML, Godley SH, Liddle HA, Tims FM. Outpatient marijuana treatment for adolescents: Economic evaluation of a multisite field experiment. Evaluation Review. 2003;27(4):421-59.

32. French MT, Salome HJ, Sindelar JL, McLellan AT. Benefit-cost analysis of addiction treatment: Methodological guidelines and empirical application using the DATCAP and ASI. Health Services Research. 2002;37(2):433-55.

33. Gisev N, Shanahan M, Weatherburn DJ, Mattick RP, Larney S, Burns L, et al. A cost-effectiveness analysis of opioid substitution therapy upon prison release in reducing mortality among people with a history of opioid dependence. Addiction. 2015;110(12):1975-84.

34. Godfrey C, Stewart D, Gossop M. Economic analysis of costs and consequences of the treatment of drug misuse: 2-Year outcome data from the National Treatment Outcome Research Study (NTORS). Addiction. 2004;99(6):697-707.

35. Gouveia M, Sousa R, Costa J, Borges M. Economic evaluation of Suboxone for substitution treatment of opioid drug dependence in Portugal. Heroin Addiction and Related Clinical Problems. 2015;17(1):43-50.

36. Guyll M, Spoth R, Cornish MA. Substance misuse prevention and economic analysis: challenges and opportunities regarding international utility. Substance use & misuse. 2012;47(8-9):877-88.

37. Hale J, Phillips CJ, Jewell T. Making the economic case for prevention - a view from Wales. BMC Public Health. 2012;12(1):460-.

38. Haycox A. A methodology for estimating the costs and benefits of health promotion. Health Promotion International. 1994;9(1):5-11.

39. Henn C, Lavoie D, O'Connor R, Perkins C, Sweeney K, Beynon C, et al. A rapid evidence review of the effectiveness and cost-effectiveness of alcohol control policies: an English perspective. Lancet. 2017;389 North American Edition(10078):1558-80.

40. Hertzman M, Montague B. Cost-benefit analysis and alcoholism. Journal Of Studies On Alcohol. 1977;38(7):1371-85.

41. Horn BP, Crandall C, Forcehimes A, French MT, Bogenschutz M. Benefit-cost analysis of SBIRT interventions for substance using patients in emergency departments. Journal of Substance Abuse Treatment. 2017;79:6-11.

42. Jones A, Pierce M, Sutton M, Mason T, Millar T. Does paying service providers by results improve recovery outcomes for drug misusers in treatment in England? Addiction. 2018;113(2):279-86.

43. Krebs E, Enns B, Evans E, Urada D, Anglin MD, Rawson RA, et al. Costeffectiveness of publicly funded treatment of opioid use disorder in California. Annals of Internal Medicine. 2018;168(1):10-9.

44. Leão T, Kunst AE, Perelman J. Cost-effectiveness of tobacco control policies and programmes targeting adolescents: a systematic review. European Journal of Public Health. 2018;28(1):39-43.

45. Lucchini F, Griffiths M. Preventing and treating problem gamblers: The first Italian National Helpline. 2015.

46. Mansdotter AM, Rydberg MK, Wallin E, Lindholm LA, Andreasson S. A costeffectiveness analysis of alcohol prevention targeting licensed premises. European Journal of Public Health. 2007;17(6):618-23.

47. McCollister KE, French MT. The relative contribution of outcome domains in the total economic benefit of addiction interventions: a review of first findings. Addiction (Abingdon, England). 2003;98(12):1647-59.

48. Miller CL, Schechter MT, Wood E, Spittal PM, Li K, Laliberte N, et al. The potential health and economic impact of implementing a medically prescribed heroin program among Canadian injection drug users. International Journal of Drug Policy. 2004;15(4):259-63.

49. Mortimer D, Segal L. Economic evaluation of interventions for problem drinking and alcohol dependence: Do within-family external effects make a difference. Alcohol and Alcoholism. 2006;41(1):92-8.

50. Mosse P. Addictions and the workplace. Towards a critical analysis of economic studies. Travail et addictions Pour une lecture critique des etudes economiques. 2011;33(1):33-9.

51. Mundt MP. Analyzing the costs and benefits of brief intervention. Alcohol research & health : the journal of the National Institute on Alcohol Abuse and Alcoholism. 2006;29(1):34-6.

52. Mundt MP, French MT, Christopher Roebuck M, Manwell LB, Barry KL. Brief physician advice for problem drinking among older adults: An economic analysis of costs and benefits. Journal of Studies on Alcohol. 2005;66(3):389-94.

53. Nadkarni A, Weiss HA, Weobong B, McDaid D, Singla DR, Park AL, et al. Sustained effectiveness and cost-effectiveness of Counselling for Alcohol Problems, a brief psychological treatment for harmful drinking in men, delivered by lay

counsellors in primary care: 12-month follow-up of a randomised controlled trial. PLoS Medicine. 2017;14(9):e1002386.

54. Nadkarni A, Weobong B, Weiss HA, McCambridge J, Bhat B, Katti B, et al. Counselling for Alcohol Problems (CAP), a lay counsellor-delivered brief psychological treatment for harmful drinking in men, in primary care in India: a randomised controlled trial. The Lancet. 2017;389(10065):186-95.

55. Pacileo G, Fattore G. Alcohol abuse prevention in young people: An economic simulation Alcohol abuse prevention in young people. Journal of Substance Use. 2009;14(6):385-92.

56. Pennington B, Collins B, Leigh S, Martin AP, Owen L, Fischer A, et al. The costeffectiveness of seven behavioural interventions to prevent drug misuse in vulnerable populations. International Journal of Drug Policy. 2018;57:42-50.

57. Rehm J, Barbosa C. The cost-effectiveness of therapies to treat alcohol use disorders. Expert Review of Pharmacoeconomics & Outcomes Research. 2018;18(1):43-9.

58. Rehm J, Patra J, Gnam WH, Sarnocinska-Hart A, Popova S. Avoidable Cost of Alcohol Abuse in Canada. European Addiction Research. 2011;17(2):72-9.

59. Schwartz RP, Alexandre PK, Kelly SM, O'Grady KE, Gryczynski J, Jaffe JH. Interim versus standard methadone treatment: A benefit-cost analysis. Journal of Substance Abuse Treatment. 2014;46(3):306-14.

60. Suijkerbuijk AWM, Van Gils PF, Greeven PGJ, De Wit GA. Cost-effectiveness of addiction care. De kosteneffectiviteit van interventies gericht op verslaving aan alcohol en drugs. 2015;57(7):498-507.

61. Weisner C, Parthasarathy S, Moore C, Mertens JR. Individuals receiving addiction treatment: Are medical costs of their family members reduced? Addiction. 2010;105(7):1226-34.

62. Zarkin GA, Bray JW, Aldridge A, Mills M, Cisler RA, Couper D, et al. The effect of alcohol treatment on social costs of alcohol dependence: Results from the COMBINE study. Medical Care. 2010;48(5):396-401.

63. Zarkin GA, Cowell AJ, Hicks KA, Mills MJ, Belenko S, Dunlap LJ, et al. Benefits and costs of substance abuse treatment programs for state prison inmates: Results from a lifetime simulation model. Health Economics. 2012;21(6):633-52.

64. Zarkin GA, Dunlap LJ, Hicks KA, Mamo D. Benefits and costs of methadone treatment: Results from a lifetime simulation model. Health Economics. 2005;14(11):1133-50.

## **Appendix 3: Gambling Interview Guide**

#### A. PERSPECTIVES ON GAMBLING-RELATED HARMS

1. We have previously provided you with a copy of the Framework for Action on Gambling Related Harms published by the Gambling Commission and have also asked you to rank the 8 broad categories of harms contained in the Framework (Page 16) in order of their importance (Place an asterisk next to harms that you may wish to indicate have equal weight). What in your opinion are the key components of gambling related harm that should be captured in any evaluation?

Ranking in order of importance	-
1.	
2.	
3.	
4.	
5.	
6.	
7.	
8.	

- [Based on pre-submitted responses follow up to ask respondents about their ranking of actions and why have chosen ranking]
- [If for instance rankings suggest that some areas e.g. health are a lower priority than others follow this up].
- 2. Looking at the GC framework, (briefly) are there any additional areas of harm that might also be considered?

 In the GC framework – 9 promising metrics on gambling related harms were described (Pages 18 and 19). We have previously asked you to rank these in terms of ease of measurement.

[Here we now prompts related to ranking, to expand on ease of measurement and then to ask respondent about their preferred approaches to measuring these gambling related harms]

Ranking in order of ease of measurement
I
2.
3.
k.
5.
δ.
·
3.
).

- 4. In seeking to better measure gambling related harms, how important is it to identify not only the costs of harms but who bears these costs, e.g. individuals and their families, specific actors within the public sector, others etc?
- 5. When looking at measuring gambling related harms (or other similar 'demerit goods) the timeframe adopted may have an important impact. Is there much evidence from the literature on the durability of effects (even

if not monetised/costed)? What would you advise on how to deal with this issue?

- 6. Turning to the issue of causality and gambling related harms how can measurement deal with the challenge of attributing harms to gambling (or other demerit goods)? For example, economic disadvantage might be both a risk factor for and a consequence of gambling (problems). Another example may be the two-way links between poor mental health and gambling.
- 7. How can we ensure that all critical aspects of the social impacts of gambling-related harms that are not easily amenable to monetisation are included when making assessments of the overall economic impact of gambling?

[Here we will prompt as appropriate for suggestions on outcome measures for these impacts as well as prompting on how to ensure that any monetary valuations that are placed on these outcomes are seen as credible and not being substantive over or underestimates]

[We could also prompt here to ask for perspectives on the value of qualitative information / narrative experiences of gambling related harms in capturing some of these impacts]

8. What role practically can surveys and other self-report instruments play in identifying / measuring gambling-related harm?

#### **B: ENHANCING / WIDENING KNOWLEDGE**

- 9. Can you suggest exemplars of approaches to estimating the costs of gambling related harms and/or exemplars concerning other areas of potentially harmful activities, e.g. harmful alcohol consumption, risky behaviours etc, that might be helpful to look at?
- 10. In the UK (or in your own country if not a UK respondent) context are there specific databases and epidemiological datasets that are available that have or could be helpful to looking at the costs of gambling related harms?
- 11. Can you also suggest other individuals that we might approach to ask about the costs of gambling related harms and/or about the costs of other potentially harmful activities?

#### 12. Are there any other issues or comments that you wish to make?

[Noted also in introduction but reinforced here – that we don't now ask specifically question about the background of the individual / or their perspective on gambling related harms but instead seek to elicit information on these factors and also how the country contexts that they are most familiar with may influence their view in a natural manner through their general responses. [If no information has been obtained on these issues we could at our discretion use prompts on this issue as part of the final any other comments question]

### **Appendix 4: Expert contributors**

Dan Chisholm, World Health Organization, Regional Office for Europe, Copenhagen, Denmark

Brendan Collins, Department of Public Health and Policy, University of Liverpool, UK.

Brendan Kennelly, J.E. Cairns School of Business and Economics, National University of Ireland, Galway, Ireland.

Reinhold Kilian, Head of Section, Health Economics and Health Services Research, University of Ulm, Gunzburg, Germany.

Eóin Killackey, Orygen, The National Centre of Excellence in Youth Mental Health and Centre for Youth Mental Health, University of Melbourne, Melbourne, Australia.

Paul McCrone, Institute of Psychiatry, Psychology and Neuroscience, King's College, London.

Arnstein Mykeltun, UiT, the Arctic University of Norway, Tromso, Norway

Lesley Owen, National Institute for Health and Care Excellence, London, UK.

A-La Park, Care Policy and Evaluation Centre, Department of Health Policy, London School of Economics and Political Science, London, UK.

Rob Pryce, Health Economics and Decision Science Unit, School of Health and Related Research, University of Sheffield, Sheffield, UK.

Rachel Volberg, School of Public Health and Health Sciences, University of Massachusetts Amherst, Amherst, Massachusetts, USA.

Kristian Wahlbeck, Director of Development, Finnish Association of Mental Health, Helsinki, Finland

## **Appendix 5: Detailed study characteristics**

Study	Design	Epidemiological Data Sources	Resource & Costing Methodology and Data Sources	Key Assumptions	Key Results
Browne et al	1 year	2014 Victorian Gambling and Health Study	Perspective: societal, includes costs to	Assumed and	Total costs in Victoria were
(Australia)	prevalence	weighted dataset. Additional data on harms of	government, emotional and	included costs for	estimated to be almost \$A 7
(29)	costing	gambling were taken from a 2016 convenience	psychological costs, financial impacts,	non problem	billion. (2014/15 prices).
The social		sample survey of more than 3,000 Australian	crime, productivity loss, including to	gamblers and their	Problem gamblers accounted
cost of		gamblers.	business and impacts on relationships	families. Used	for just one third of these costs;
gambling to			and families.	regression	\$A2.3 billion, with low-risk
Victoria				dominance	gamblers having costs of \$2.4
				technique to	billion and moderate-risk
				estimate share of	gamblers \$A1.9 billion. Impacts
				disability weights	on families and relationships
				that could be	were the largest item of costs at
				attributed to	\$2.2 billion, of which 45% was
				different	due to problem gamblers.
				consequences of	
				gambling, making	
1	1		1	1	

				use of previous	
				survey data.	
Browne et al	Development	Online national survey on gambling harms of	Study not focused on monetary costs but	Insufficient	Overall 67,199 QALYs would be
(New	and	1,542 individuals affected by gambling, who	on generating quality of life outcomes	information to	lost every year by gamblers,
Zealand)	elicitation of	completed an 83 item harms checklist, the PGSI,	related to gambling related harm.	include impacts on	with 48% of these QALY losses
(47)	utility values	and other measures. National prevalence data on		premature	in low-risk gamblers. The New
Measuring	to assess	gambling in New Zealand, including impacts on	324 participants (both professionals and	mortality in quality	Zealand survey found that
the Burden	quality of life	others affected by gambling harms	general public) provided a total of 3,888	of life analysis.	14.4% of adults had been
of Gambling	impacts of		estimates of reductions in quality of life	Only morbidity	negatively affected by someone
Harm in New	gambling		for 552 unique condition descriptions,	included.	else's gambling; overall there
Zealand	related harm		randomly selected from cases within		were a further 94,730 QALYs
			each PGSI category (non-problem		lost due to someone else's
			gambler, low-risk gambler, moderate-risk		gambling in the population.
			gambler, problem gambler) from the		Overall 60% of QALY losses in
			survey. For each PGSI score (1-15+) a		others affected by gambling
			healthy utility score was then calculated		harms.
			and (1-15+).		
Effertz et al	1 year	PAGE (Pathological Gambling and Epidemiology),	Perspective: health insurers/ public	Total online	Extrapolated to the whole
(Germany)	prevalence	a cross-sectional survey of 14-64 year olds	purse.	gambling days to	population, additional health
(38). The	costing	conducted via a computer-assisted-telephone-	Earlier dataset / publication using	the total online	care costs of pathological
Effect of		interview (CATI) procedure from June 2010 to	administrative claims data for health	and	gambling were € 218.43 million
Online		February 2011 in Germany. 307 of 15,023	insurers that covers all medical costs	offline gambling	per annum (price year not
Gambling on		individuals identified as pathological ga.mblers	used to identify resource utilisation and	days were	stated). 12.7% of these costs
Gambling		(2.04%).	costs. Data adjusted to control for	estimated. Thus	are due to online gambling.
Problems			comorbidities of problematic	the relative	Analysis also estimated that
and			and pathological gambling: hazardous	impact of online	from approximately
Resulting			alcohol and tobacco consumption,	gambling to	

Economic			depression and chronic diseases assessed	gambling is can be	1.077 million problematic and
Health Costs			with Charlson comorbidity index as well	estimated Analysis	pathological gamblers in
in Germany			as a lot of socio economic and	adjusted for	Germany, 139,322 or 12.94%
			demographic parameters. This earlier	internet addiction	developed gambling problems
			study focused on alcohol and tobacco	and socio-	due to the Internet.
			consumption but was able also to	demographic	
			estimate health care average costs per	characteristics:	
			pathological gambler to be €642 (39).	education, sex,	
				age, migration	
				background	
				and family status	
Fong et al	1 year costs	Although epidemiological studies for Macao exist;	Perspectives mixed: Govt costs for lelgal	Assumes that	\$0.75m in 2007 for costs of
(Macao) (40)	in 2003 and	they were not used in analysis.	related expenditure; unclear who bears	nearly all health	treating problematic gambling,
	2007; not		costs for gambling treatment (might be	care and financial	plus \$65.57 million in legal
The social	linked to		NGOs) Costs for treating psychological	debt related costs	costs. In 2003 legal costs were
cost of	prevalence		impact of gambling assumed to be the	of gambling are	\$18.58 million.
gambling in			same as reported annual expenditure of	privately incurred	
Macao:			four specialised problem gambling	and are not	
Before and			treatment centres. Problematic gambling	included in social	
after the			treated in other facilities excluded by	costs of gambling.	
liberalisation			authors as some of these costs may be		
of the			for co-morbidities. Legal system costs		
gaming			partly from public data on gambling		
industry			related crimes and expert assumption on		
			share of total budgets allocated to		
			gambling related crimes. Unable to value		
			physical and psychological health costs of		

			families and friends. Price year not		
			reported.		
Han et al	1 year costs	Stratified cross-sectional national survey of 1,805	Perspective: public purse and individuals.	Also reported	Costs solely relating to debts
(South	in 2007,	adults aged 20 and over.	Some debt related costs falling on public	separately debts	from gambling were estimated
Korea) (41)	linked to		purse, but most costs falling on	incurred by private	to be £6.3 million; including
The actual	prevalence		individuals and their families. Data on	individuals betting	debts incurred as a result of
condition,	survey		debts associated with different types of	on stock market	playing the stock market
participation			gambling were collected in the survey.	movements.	increased costs to £19 million.
rate of			Cost of debt incurred reported separately		
gambling			from individual losses from gambling.		
and					
prevalence					
of					
pathological					
gambling in					
South-Korea					
Kohler	Quality of life	52 pathological gamblers were recruited from	An existing estimate in a Swiss context of	Analysis took	Quality of life was reduced by
(Switzerland)	survey	treatment centres in Western Switzerland and 93	the monetary value of a year in perfect	account of co-	0.076 points as a result of
(44)		members of the general population.	health in Switzerland (CHF 50,400) was	morbidity.	pathological gambling relative
			then used to estimate the costs of	Causality also	to the general population at a
			gambling. The results of this analysis	examined: onset of	cost per pathological gambler of
			were also subsequently included in an	depression was	CHF 3,830. The authors also
			analysis of the overall costs of gambling	post gambling in	concluded that the SF-6D could
			in Switzerland, estimating that they	72% of gamblers	be used for gambling and that
			accounted for between 20% and 30% of	with depression	quality of life costs could be
			total costs	diagnosis.	included in estimates of the

					specific social costs of gambling
					addiction.
O'Neil	1 year	2007 Prevalence Survey in Tasmania, based on	Uses approach developed by the	As with APC	Social costs of gambling range
(Australia)	prevalence	telephone interviews with 4051 adults. All	Australian Productivity Commission. Only	approach did not	between \$A 8,000 and \$A
(26) Social	costing	respondents were asked to indicate whether they	mental health service costs are for	include health care	25,000. Applied to problem
and		had gambled; the type of activity	counselling. Intangible costs associated	costs or costs	gamblers in Tasmania total
Economic		involved; their attitudes towards gambling in	with emotional impact of gambling	associated with	costs in 2007 range between \$A
Impact Study		Tasmania; and to provide demographic	included, plus crime and productivity	non problem	42 and \$A 132 million.
into		information. People who gambled on at least one	losses.	gamblers. Nor	
Gambling in		activity were asked to provide details of		costs for actual	
Tasmania		how often they gambled		suicide.	
Productivity	1 year	Three national surveys commissioned including	Only mental health service costs are for	did not include	Costs of gambling harms
Commission	prevalence	survey of 10,600 general population on gambling	counselling. Intangible costs associated	health care costs	estimated to be between \$1.8
(Australia)	costing	behaviour, survey of 400 clients of counselling	with emotional impact of gambling	or costs associated	and \$5.6 billion per annum
(24) 1999		agencies; survey of counselling services. Plus use	included, plus crime and productivity	with non-problem	(1997 prices) \$6,000 to 19,000
		of other existing surveys	losses.	gamblers. Nor	per problem gambler.
				costs for actual	
				suicide.	
Productivity	1 year	Multiple gambling surveys including the	Only mental health service costs are for	did not include	Costs of gambling harms
Commission	prevalence	Commission's 1999 National Gambling Survey	counselling. Intangible costs associated	health care costs	estimated to be between \$4.7
(Australia)	costing		with emotional impact of gambling	or costs associated	and \$8.4 billion per annum
2009 (25)			included, plus crime and productivity	with non-problem	(2008 prices).
			losses.	gamblers. Nor	
				costs for actual	
				suicide.	

Rodriguez-	1 year	Massachusetts All- Payer Claims Data: a	Perspective: Commercial health insurers.	Only includes	Only includes health system
Monguio et	prevalence	commercially insured health claims database	Administrative claims data used to	individuals	costs; Mean annual total
al (USA) (37)	costing	2009 to 2013. 599 individuals identified with	estimate costs. 2012 dollars used.	enrolled by	expenditures on health care per
		pathological gambling disorder; other mental and		Commercial	patient with diagnosis of
The		substance abuse disorders in this population also		insurance;	pathological gambling were
Economic		identified.		individuals with	\$7993 +/- \$11,847 (bias-
Burden of				lower incomes of	corrected 95% confidence
Pathological				working age were	interval) in 2009, \$10,054 +/-
Gambling				not included in	\$14,555 in 2010, \$909+/-
and Co-				analysis.	\$13,422 in 2011, and \$9523+/-
occurring					\$14,505 in 2012.
Mental					
Health and					No estimation reported of
Substance					difference in costs between
Use					those with and without co-
Disorders					morbidities.
Thorley et al	1 year	Prevalence of gambling related harms from Health	Perspective: government	Focused only on	Illustrative excess fiscal costs to
(UK) (31)	prevalence	Survey for England, Scottish Health Survey, Welsh		problem gamblers.	government of between £260
	costing	Problem Gambling Survey and British Gambling		Crime costs solely	million and £1.16 billion per
Cards on the		Prevalence Survey. Adult Psychiatric Morbidity		limited to prison	year for Great Britain only.
table: the		Survey 2007		costs;	
cost to					
government					
associated					
with people					
who are					
problem					
gamblers in					
---------------	------------	---	---	---------------------	----------------------------------
Britain					
Victorian	1 year	A number of different Australian surveys used to	Perspective: Societal, includes both costs	As with	Overall costs in Victoria
Competition	prevalence	identify problem gamblers and impacts/utilisation	to individuals and public purse; includes	Productivity	estimated to be between \$A1.5
& Efficiency	costing	related to gambling related harms.	intangible as well as tangible costs.	Commission	and \$2.8 billion. Two-thirds of
Commission				assumed that 20%	these costs associated with
(Australia)				of many social	costs of excess expenditure on
(28)				harms would have	gambling including debt
				occurred in the	
				absence of	
				gambling	
Winkler et al	1 year	2012 National Substance Abuse Research Survey of	Perspective: Societal, includes both costs	Costs only incurred	Overall social cost of gambling
(Czech	Prevalence	2,134 people aged 15-64. Survey includes some legal	to individuals and public purse; includes	by problem	in the Czech Republic in 2012
Republic)	costing	judgements. Registry data to enable suicide rates	intangible as well as tangible costs. Debt:	gamblers or those	were estimated to range
(30)		after gambling related psychiatric discharge. Expert	average debts due to gambling from	with gambling	between €542 million and €620
		interviews with health care staff to estimate risk of	same National Survey. Courts fees	disorder	million.
Social Costs		depression, suicide and suicidal behaviour in	assumed at 5% of cost of debt.		
of Gambling		gamblers receiving treatment. Existing study with	Crime and justice: Literature on share of	Assumes 20% of	Crime costs: 13.0%
in the Czech		229 interviews with gamblers receiving medical	police budget spent on crime and court	gambling disorders	Health: 0.25%
Republic		treatment to identify rates of bankruptcy, reduced	budgets spent on criminal law. Published	are consequence	Financial: 0.80%
2012		productivity/ employment, being in prison,	data on cost per day of imprisonment.	rather than cause	Productivity Losses: 11.6%
		aggressive behaviour. Convenience sample of 57	Cost of Brain Disorder Study estimate of	of social harm.	Suicide: 12.5%
		gamblers receiving treatment to identify divorce	costs of depression; suicides costed at		Personal & Family Costs: 62%
		rates and relationship breakdowns; minor and major	same rate as in published Irish study.	Used Australian	
		contacts with police.	Health care costs: based on data from	assumption that	
			one insurer that covers 60% of	suicides related to	
			population. Share of GDP per capita	gambling approx	

	allocated to family and personal costs.	5–10 times higher	
	2015 Euros.	than gen pop	